# The Role of Community Partnerships in the Support of Postsecondary Students From

**Refugee Contexts** 

Drew Simon, B.A (Hons.)

Department of Graduate and Undergraduate

Studies in Education

Submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Education

Faculty of Education, Brock University

St. Catharines, Ontario

© Drew Simon 2018

#### Abstract

This qualitative study sought to identify how postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations can work together to best support the needs of students from refugee contexts, particularly at a time when global refugee migration is high (UNICEF, 2016). A review of literature revealed that refugee and international students may face many challenges when transitioning to a new country and educational environment, and that postsecondary institutions can take steps to help ensure such students' success. The study took place in two geographical areas in Southern Ontario in close proximity to one another. Fifteen individual interviews were conducted, each lasting an average of approximately 35 minutes, with staff and administrators from postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations to develop an understanding of the services they have in place to support the needs of students from refugee contexts and what they feel would help them better support this group. Findings indicate that although there is a lack of services specific to students from refugee contexts being offered in the postsecondary sector, many services are offered for newcomers more generally. It was found that there is some collaboration between postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations in support of newcomers, but there is also a desire for more. Participants in this study shared insights about how they can be supported in their goal to deliver effective programming to newcomers. The study concludes by offering a series of recommendations on how postsecondary institutions can work with non-profit organizations to better support students from refugee contexts.

ii

## Acknowledgements

Many individuals made this research possible. First, I would like to thank my advisor, Dr. Catherine Hands. As this project is the first empirical study I have undertaken, I would not have been successful without her guidance. Her support and positivity throughout the project was never-ending, and made this an amazing experience.

Second, I would like to thank my second reader Dr. Nicola Simmons. Nicola's ongoing support and guidance have been invaluable in ensuring the success of this research project. Her expertise and insight added an important perspective to this study.

Third, I would like to thank all the individuals who took the time to participate in this study. The thoughts and stories you shared were insightful and empowering, and played a profound role in shaping this study.

Fourth, I would like to thank my family and friends for their ongoing support. It has been a long road, with lots of bumps along the way, and I thank you for your unwavering support throughout.

Finally, I would like to thank the Brock community as a whole. The faculty at Brock have continuously inspired me and helped shape this study. Their expertise and knowledge will help shape my career for years to come.

iii

# **Table of Contents**

# Page

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTON	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose	4
Research Questions	5
Importance of the Study	5
CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF LITERATURE	7
Barriers Experienced by Refugee Students	8
Refugee Student Success Factors	26
Conceptual Framework	35
CHAPTER THREE: METHODOLOGY	37
Methodology/Research Design	37
Sample and Population/Site and Participant Selection	39
Participant Background	40
Data Collection	41
Scope and Limitations	42
Data Analysis	43
Ethical Considerations	44
Chapter Review	45
CHAPTER FOUR: FINDINGS	46
Research Question 1	46
Research Question 2	59
Research Question 3	63
Research Question 4	69
CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	83
Perceptions of Challenges for Individuals From Refugee Contexts	83
Support Services for Newcomers	87
Participant Preparedness.	90
Current Collaborations	92
Enhancing Feelings of Preparedness to Support Students From Refugee	92
Contexts	94
Implications for Practice	99
Implications for Practice	100
Implications for Research	101
Reflections	102
References	105
Appendix A: Themes From Literature	113
Appendix B: Interview Guides	115

## **CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION**

A review of literature indicates that refugee students may face a variety of barriers and challenges in their educational endeavours (Ferede, 2010; Kong et al., 2016; Shakya et al., 2010). As will be highlighted below, this can include economic, cultural and familial, social, health, structural, and academic challenges. Furthermore, there appears to be a lack of research regarding refugee education, including in Canada (Ferede, 2010; Plasterer, 2010). At a time when global refugee migration is high (UNICEF, 2016), it is important that research be conducted to determine how to best support newcomers to Canada. This research study adds to the field of literature on refugee education by helping develop an understanding of the ways that institutions of higher learning and community organizations can work together to support the success of postsecondary students from refugee contexts.

This qualitative study takes the form of a case study, situated in two urban areas in Southern Ontario, Canada. The data in this research study were gathered in one-on-one interviews with administrators and staff from institutions of higher learning and community organizations in these areas. The purpose of this study is to develop an understanding of the services that are offered by these organizations to support students from refugee contexts, or newcomer students more generally, and how personnel from higher education institutions work with community partners to do so. The study provides recommendations to organizations and institutions on how they can work together to ensure the successful transition of newcomer students, specifically those from refugee contexts. The goal of the study is to help institutions of higher learning improve service

1

delivery to students from refugee contexts, and to help fill a gap in research on refugee higher education in Canada.

## **Problem Statement**

Canada has experienced an influx of refugees recently, many of whom are of school age, and thus research in refugee student success in higher education in Canada is both important and urgent. First, the research is very timely as "the world is facing the largest refugee crisis since World War II" (UNICEF, 2016, para. 2). As the world faces an urgent refugee crisis, research is needed to determine how to best support refugees in all facets of society. In Canada, as of January 29, 2017, approximately 40,000 Syrian refugees had been resettled since November 4, 2015 (Government of Canada, 2017). As of July 2016, 52% of the Syrian refugees who resettled in Canada were under the age of 18 (Gajewski, 2016). That being said, some of these individuals will be of elementary and secondary school age, with some potentially being of an age in which they would transition to higher education. As will be explored in the literature review for this study, refugees may experience unique challenges in their education related to academics (Anselme & Hands, 2010; Dryden-Peterson, 2010), mental health (Joyce, Earnest, De More, & Silvagni, 2010), economic circumstances (Kanu, 2008; Plaster, 2010; Shakya et al., 2010), and more, and could benefit from specialized interventions and forms of support. Thus, the large number of refugees entering Canada and the unique needs of refugee students combine to provide a strong rationale for research in this area.

Second, there is a lack of research and knowledge regarding refugee higher education in Canada (Ferede, 2010; Plasterer, 2010). Ferede (2010) mentions how "the dearth of research indicates the urgency for high-quality research that focuses on this group's challenges, barriers, needs, opportunities, and experiences" (p. 84). Furthermore, this lack of research extends beyond universities to encompass refugee community organizations as well (Lacroix, Baffoe, & Liguori, 2014).

Third, the literature indicates that Canada may have an international imperative to support refugee students pursuing postsecondary education. The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (1966) states that "higher education shall be made equally accessible to all, on the basis of capacity" (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2017, Article 13, 2(c)). Therefore, it is important for the government of Canada and partners in the higher education sector to work together to provide supportive educational opportunities for students from refugee contexts.

Finally, with the potential for further large migrations of refugees in the future, it is important for the higher education sector to be prepared. One example of future potential refugee migrations relates to climate change, as Biermann and Boas (2010) mention how "climate change will fundamentally affect the lives of millions of people who will be forced over the next decades to leave their villages and cities to seek refuge in other areas" (p. 61). Furthermore, Biermann and Boas mention how "the available literature indicates that the climate refugee crisis will surpass all known refugee crises in terms of the number of people affected" (p. 61). Based on the assumption that some of these refugees will resettle in Canada, it is important for those in higher education, and all sectors, to work collectively to do everything they can to prepare for a potential increase in students from refugee contexts.

Overall, there is a strong rationale for research looking at supports for students from refugee contexts. It is important that institutions of higher learning develop strategies to ensure these students feel supported, and can fully participate in their education, and in society. By failing to take action, it could create further barriers for a population that already faces many unique challenges, as will be discussed in this paper.

#### Purpose

The worldwide population of refugees has drastically increased in recent years. Furthermore, the literature that will be highlighted below demonstrates the value and importance of a supportive educational environment for students from refugee contexts and the role this can play in their success. Despite the importance and urgency of this problem, the literature suggests that there is a deficiency in research looking at refugee education (Ferede, 2010; Plasterer, 2010) and refugee community organizations (Lacroix et al., 2014). Therefore, the purpose of this research project is to help fill this gap by exploring the role postsecondary institutions and community organizations can play in supporting refugee students' success.

More specifically, this research aimed to initially conduct an inventory of services offered to students from refugee contexts at the participating higher education institutions and community organizations, and to determine the services they offer in collaboration with community partners. Following this, the study sought to compare these services to the needs identified in the literature to determine gaps. However, after initial data collection, it was determined that although there were limited direct services offered to postsecondary students from refugee contexts, there was interest amongst those in this area to enhance service offerings to this demographic. Therefore the direction and purpose of the study naturally shifted to have a greater focus on the extent to which staff at these organizations feel prepared to support refugee students in their current institutional context, and how they feel community partners could help them be more prepared to support these students. The goal of this research approach is to help inspire capacity building in this area for the future.

# **Research Questions**

Initially, the study was based on two main research questions:

- 1. How are institutions of higher learning and community organizations in a large urban centre assisting refugee students in their transition to Canadian education?
- 2. In what ways do organizations and institutions in this area collaborate in the delivery of services to refugee students?

The focus of the study naturally shifted during the initial phases of data collection, and thus, two more questions emerged that helped guide this study:

- 3. How prepared do staff from institutions of higher learning and community organizations feel to support refugee-background students?
- 4. What do higher learning and community organizations feel would help them better support refugee students, and what role can community partnerships play in this?

The scope was also widened to include another urban area.

## **Importance of the Study**

There are many reasons why this study is important in the current context of Canadian higher education. First, the research contributes to a limited literature base in refugee education. At the same time, a large portion of those migrating to Canada are youth, and it is important for research to be available to community members assisting these individuals in their resettlement. Furthermore, it is important for institutions of higher learning to be prepared to provide an inclusive educational environment for a potential influx of new refugee students. This research aims to provide valuable insights and recommendations to these institutions.

Second, there are many stakeholders that stand to benefit from this research. This study can provide great value to the geographical region of focus by providing suggestions to the various organizations within the region. While the findings are not generalizable, it can provide insight to administrators and staff from institutions of higher learning and community organizations, beyond the participant institutions, as to how they can support refugee students. The hope is that this research will ultimately help community members implement services that meet the needs of refugee-background students as they transition to new educational environments. Overall, this study provides recommendations as to how these organizations can work together to be better prepared to meet the needs of this important and underserved group of students.

In the following chapters, this study will highlight existing literature related to refugee and international student education and settlement. It will then highlight the methodology that was used to guide this study and the data collection that took place. Following this it will look at the findings from interviews with 15 participants, focusing on key themes. Finally, the study will offer recommendations on how institutions of higher learning and community organizations can modify service offerings to ensure they are meeting the needs of individuals from refugee contexts.

## **CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

The literature review for this study draws on literature from a variety of contexts that can help frame the experience of refugee students in higher education. Due to difficulties locating adequate research on refugee education, some of the research draws on the experiences of immigrants and international students more generally. However, this can still be useful as refugees and immigrants have many commonalities (McBrien, 2005). At the same time, however, the literature reviewed in this paper will demonstrate how the experiences of refugees are unique compared to immigrants as a whole. Furthermore, some of the literature looks at K-12 education and general refugee issues which helps deliver a more holistic view of their experiences. A search of literature was undertaken using the Brock University Super Search function and Google Scholar. Some of the keywords and terms used included: "refugee education," "refugee higher education in Canada," "refugee student challenges," and "refugee student support."

This literature review will focus on two key areas. First, it will look at some of the common issues and barriers experienced by refugees and international students while attending higher education, including economic, cultural, social, health, structural, and academic barriers. This will help outline the bigger picture of the experiences faced by refugee students and will help lay the foundation for this study. Second, it will explore some of the factors that help create a positive educational environment while encouraging refugee student success. These include the aspirations and resilience of students from refugee contexts, supportive relationships, and a culturally relevant approach to education and supports. This helped inform the framework for this study by establishing key areas

that institutions of higher learning should consider when implementing services for refugee students. Overall, these two areas in the literature helped form a basis for the recommendations made in this study. This review also identified some of the gaps that exist in the literature. This literature review will start by examining the challenges experienced by refugee students.

# **Barriers Experienced by Refugee Students**

Refugees, and newcomer students more generally, may face many challenges when transitioning to a new home and a new educational environment. Although it is important to acknowledge that no set of experiences are identical, many key themes emerged from the literature. These themes have been categorized into six broader areas of economic, cultural and familial, social, health, structural, and academic challenges. It is important to note that many of these barriers may not be exclusive to refugee students and can affect students from various backgrounds. However, these barriers, collectively, can limit refugee students' access to and fulfillment of aspirations in higher education within a new country.

### **Economic Challenges for Newcomers**

Many economic factors can impact the successful transition of refugee students to new countries and educational environments. First, refugees may face issues regarding employment. Ferede (2010) notes how refugees typically struggle in many economic indicators such as income and unemployment rates. Some of the issues faced by international and refugee students could include difficulties in registration and being underpaid (Calder et al., 2016), the deskilling of overseas experience and a lack of Canadian work experience (Plasterer, 2010), and working difficult hours that could negatively impact their education (Joyce et al., 2010). The families of students could also be impacted, as Kanu (2008) explains how adults often have to turn to low-status jobs due to a lack of recognition of their previous experience.

Further, refugees may face financial hardship and struggle to balance life as a student with the need to earn an income. Given that government assistance may not be sufficient for their basic expenses (Shakya et al., 2010), refugee and international students may have to take on other employment. As shown by Kanu (2008), this can result in working very long hours in addition to school work, such as 4:00 p.m. until midnight or 11:00 p.m. until 7:00 a.m. work shifts. The students in this study had many reasons for these hectic schedules, which included supporting family abroad and helping family repay government loans (Kanu, 2008). This can obviously be very challenging for these individuals, as one student in the study simply stated: "I am always tired" (Kanu, 2008, p. 930).

Shakya et al. (2010) explain how some refugee youth may have to get jobs to support their family. Supporting family could include day-to-day needs (Kong et al., 2016) or sending money to family elsewhere in the world (Joyce et al., 2010). McWilliams and Bonet (2016) explain how "refugee youths' educational experiences become increasingly central to not only their trajectories as adult learners but also their families' trajectories at they are relied upon as income earners to support ageing parents and younger siblings" (p. 161).

International students may have to choose between their studies and making money (Calder et al., 2016) with the students in one study going so far as to say that financial barriers influenced other refugee students' decision to drop out of school (Plasterer, 2010). In one study, teachers perceived a relationship between hours spent working and academic performance for refugee students (Kanu, 2008). Financial hardship could also impact these individuals' ability to access university in the first place, as being from a low-income background can impact attendance at university (Ferede, 2010).

Third, due to financial hardships, some international and refugee students may face issues with housing, which could include difficulties finding affordable housing (Calder et. al, 2016) and getting "stuck" with government-subsidized housing in "rough" neighbourhoods (Kanu, 2008). Overall, the literature indicates that international and refugee students must balance numerous priorities and expenses that can impact their financial and educational success, and ultimately their livelihood.

#### **Cultural and Familial Impact on Education Access**

Many cultural and familial factors can impact the success of refugee and international students. First, family issues and obligations can play a role in the transition of refugee students. One source of these challenges could be differing familial customs. An interesting example of this can be seen in a study of African refugees in Manitoba where some refugee parents expressed frustration over the concept of children's rights that prevented them from disciplining their children in the ways they had done so back home (Kanu, 2008). Other factors that could affect refugee students are different perceptions on parental involvement by the parents of refugee students (McBrien, 2005), and having to balance and navigate multiple cultures as they experience differing expectations and values between their parents and ethnic cultures, and the host culture (Kong et al., 2016; McBrien, 2005). Furthermore, some refugee youth and their families may also experience rolereversal with adult roles shifting to the youth (Shakya et al., 2010). In these new roles, youth can take on many responsibilities including but not limited to "translators, bill payers, wage earners, and navigators" (McWilliams & Bonet, 2016, p. 165) as well as acting as "interpreters, service navigators, and caretakers for their families" (Shakya et al., 2010, p. 70). Shakya et al. (2010) highlight some of the potential reasons for these increased responsibilities, including "a lower level of education, lower official language fluency, and poor health among parents and other family members" (p. 70).

Cultural norms and issues around gender could also act as a barrier for refugee students. For example, this could include marriage and childcare obligations (Anselme & Hands, 2010) and females having more demanding household roles to balance with their studies (Joyce et al., 2010). One participant from a study of Hmong refugees highlights these different expectations: "Bee contrasted how girls 'can't go out this late…have to do the dishes…get up at this certain time of the day to cook for everybody' while boys 'come home whenever they want, do whatever they want'" (Xiong & Lam, 2013, p. 138).

There may also be a gender gap in female refugee access to higher education in Canada. For example, regarding the Student Refugee Program through the World University Service of Canada, there was a large gender gap observed when considering the students sponsored between 1978 and 2000, with only 21% of them being female (Peterson, 2010). When considering the numbers from 1978–2008, the gap is slightly less but still very large with 25% of students being women (Plasterer, 2010, p. 67). Peterson (2010) argues that the gap is due to a larger structural problem of unequal opportunity, sharing the example of Dadaab refugee camp where substantially fewer females participate in primary school and even fewer in secondary school. Peterson explains that there is often a drop off at secondary school that can be explained by expectations of females including household responsibilities and marriage which can result in a smaller pool of eligible female applicants than males. As a result, this can ultimately impact admission to higher education in Canada as well.

Finally, refugees from a Muslim background could also face challenges associated with their religion. These challenges could be related to stigmas and negative perceptions associated with Islam (McBrien, 2005). McBrien (2005) mentions how "this stigmatized part of their identity is conspicuous and likely to bring rejection and discrimination from many members of the host culture" (p. 336). In one study, it was found that female Muslim refugee students experienced bullying due to their headscarves (Mtthethwa-Sommers & Kisiara, 2015). The challenges can also be associated with a lack of appropriate spaces for these students as a male Muslim student in one study mentioned how "I still do not feel like I am part of this school. For example, where is the place for Moslem students to go for prayers in this school? Where are our own ethnic foods in the school cafeteria?" (Kanu, 2008, p. 932). It is particularly important to understand and further research these challenges in light of the current refugee crisis in Syria, as 87% of Syrians are Muslim (Central Intelligence Agency, 2017). Overall, culture can have a tremendous impact on the transition of refugees to their new homes and educational environments.

#### **Difficulties With Social Integration**

The transition to a new social environment can be very challenging for refugee and international students as there are many barriers they could face. Some of the challenges refugee students may face are discrimination and racism. One setting where this can take place is in the classroom with teachers and other students (Shakya et al., 2010). Shakaya et al. (2010) share the stories of youth who "suffered quietly" as they faced discrimination from peers at school (p. 72). One study looking at bullying of refugee students found that they experienced verbal and physical bullying due to their race, language and accent, and clothing and religion (Mthethwa-Sommers & Kisiara, 2015). Racism and discrimination may have profound effects on refugee and international students, including "psychosocial stress leading to a damaged sense of self" (Kanu, 2008, p. 932), and impacts on adaptation, mental health, homesickness, and the development of friendships with locals (Smith & Khawaja, 2011).

Another challenge faced by international and refugee students is the development of social networks, which international students often have to redevelop in their new settings (Smith & Khawaja, 2011). The development of positive and supportive relationships and social networks may be challenging for many reasons, including barriers related to culture and language (Joyce et al., 2010; Smith & Khawaja, 2011) and disinterest from domestic students (Smith & Khawaja, 2011).

In their study of ESL students, Kanno and Varghese (2010) mention the concept of "ESL Habitus," or "the propensity for self-censorship because of one's ESL status" (p. 321). They explain that this can impact the socialization of these students and use the example of poor involvement in student organization; ESL students' lack of participation was due to both time and a reluctance to participate in "'mainstream' social networks" on campus (Kanno & Varghese, 2010, p. 322). One participant in Kanno and Varghese's study explained how "most of the ESL students are not participating to the any sports or events like something like that 'cause they have a hardship with speaking and like socializing. So they don't tend to be involved in anything" (p. 322). Whatever the reasons, there are indications in the literature that international students and students from refugee contexts may struggle to develop relationships with locals. This is echoed in a study that found African refugee students typically interacted only with each other with the exception of pair and small group work, and that participants "often cited isolation, exclusion, and loneliness as sources of psychosocial stress" (Kanu, 2008, p. 932).

In the struggle to form relationships with locals, students may turn to coethnic peers as a backup (Kanno & Varghese, 2010). However, this could also impact their transition as Hendrickson, Rosen, and Aune (2011) found that "those with a higher ratio of co-nationals in their friendship networks reported lower satisfaction and feelings of social connectedness" (p. 290). Overall, there are many struggles that international and refugee students may undergo as part of their socialization to the new host culture.

Refugees can also face challenges with the development of their identities. As mentioned above, families can play a big role in this as individuals attempt to balance their ethnic culture with the culture of their new environment. One study of adult immigrant and refugee students in Australia classified individuals into two groups in the development of their bicultural identities: biculturally exploring and committing (i.e., students who "were exploring and committing to both their heritage and Australian cultures") and biculturally exploring without committing (Brooker & Lawrence, 2012, p. 76). It was found that those from the biculturally exploring and committing group made more positive comments regarding their feelings about school and their activities, and were more likely to view school counsellors as helpers than those from the other group (Brooker & Lawrence, 2012).

Regarding the challenges these groups faced, the big challenges for those from the biculturally exploring and committing group were related to "money and school tasks, and small challenges of time management and to a less extent, culture," whereas for the biculturally exploring without committing group it was "big challenges of English language and their own skills, and small challenges of discrimination, health and family" (Brooker & Lawrence, 2012, p. 78). Brooker and Lawrence's (2012) study creates an interesting image of how identity development can impact education and transition. The authors mention how the differences of concerns may indicate that those from the committing group had already dealt with the issues of the not committing group, such as English and study skills, and that those from the non-committing group were disadvantaged by their reluctance to access outside help. Overall, Brooker and Lawrence do a good job of highlighting the power of identity development in shaping one's educational experience.

Another facet of identity development facing students from refugee contexts corresponds to literacy levels. Regarding the concept of "ESL Habitus" noted above, Kanno and Varghese (2010) found that ESL students take on more of a reserved and lessinvolved identity that is shut-off in ways from the local community because of their literacy skills. Naidoo (2015) mentions how "language is not only a medium of communication but is also linked to refugee-background students' identity" (p. 214).

Furthermore, there are also challenges around the label of "refugee" and one's views of being labelled as such. Some may reject the label of refugee in part out of the

desire to create a new identity away from concepts of the "other" and the negativity that has become associated with the term (Uptin, Wright, & Harwood, 2016). Peterson (2010) explains how there are examples of both those who embrace their past as refugees and those who want to move past it. Peterson (2010) argues that "we need to recognize that forced 'uprooting' is a defining feature that sets refugees apart from other kinds of migrants" and that we also should "recognize that for refugees, as for other migrants, resettlement overseas can often be a catalyst and a means towards realizing a renewed cultural, emotional, social and political attachment to one's roots, and therefore a powerful source of identity" (p. 118). Considering the negative stereotypes that could be associated with being a refugee, as mentioned above, it is not surprising that some would want to shed this label, while at the same time some could view it as a powerful component of their identity. Overall, international and refugee students may go through many processes and forms of identity development that can have impacts on their transition and success.

#### Mental and Physical Health Challenges

Refugees may face challenges and barriers related to health and wellness. First, refugees may experience issues related to their mental health. Naja, Aoun, El Khoury, Bou Abdallah, and Haddad (2016) found in a study on Syrian refugees in Lebanon that 43.9% of participants were depressed. Naja et al. also found a prevalence rate of 27.1% for past depression and 6.5% for prewar depression. Their study shows the large impact that war and forced migration can have on one's mental health.

However, issues of mental illness can extend beyond forced migration for refugees. Joyce et al.'s (2010) study of refugee students at Australian universities found

that the burden of their past as refugees, in conjunction with frustrations about university, led some participants to experience anxiety and emotional stress while studying. This could have negative impacts on the studies of these individuals as some expressed that these past reflections could impact their concentration abilities (Joyce et al., 2010). Guruge and Butt (2015) explain how there are both pre- and post-migration determinants of mental health, with some of the post-migration determinants relating to family and discrimination, among other things.

Another factor to consider when looking at refugee mental health is acculturative stressors. Smith and Khawaja (2011) outline different types of acculturative stressors that may be encountered by international students, including language, educational stressors, sociocultural stressors, discrimination, and practical stressors. Smith and Khawaja highlight the importance of coping in dealing with acculturative stress and note that if these stressors are not overcome through appropriate coping, such as support from outside groups, then acculturative stress may occur. This is important as many studies have found a relationship between acculturative stress and depression amongst international students (Smith & Khawaja, 2011). One can imagine that it may be difficult to move forward from the mental health issues faced by refugee and international students, and Nourpanah (2010) mentions that "previous research on migration populations has shown that homesickness often persists along with an obdurate clinging to the past, thereby prohibiting successful adaptation to the present" (p. 58).

There also may not be resources in place to support refugee mental health needs. Naja et al. (2016) explain how psychiatric issues are a low priority when compared with other components of humanitarian burden such as nutrition and primary health care and that most organizations, in the context of refugee camps, do not have the resources to provide the needed services for mental health issues. In a study of Syrian refugees in a camp in Jordan, only about a third of the participants who expressed a need for psychological support and treatment had received it (Basheti, Qunaibi, & Malas, 2015). This shows a gap in supply and demand for mental health services.

Beyond mental health issues, physical health issues can also act as a barrier for refugee students. Naja et al. (2016) mention that "according to Amel Association which looked after over 90,000 displaced Syrian patients, 47% of them suffered from skin diseases; 27% from digestive system diseases; 19% from respiratory diseases; 7% from malnutrition; and 2% from infectious diseases (measles, jaundice, and typhoid)" (p. 79). This shows the sheer scale of physical health concerns that these populations may have to deal with. A study of Syrian refugees at a camp in Jordan found that 79.5% of participants reported the presence of an illness with acute illnesses being close to half of them (Basheti et al., 2015). Of note from the latter study was that approximately 4% of participants in the camp reported experiencing the death of a family member due to "timely lack of medical attention" and close to 40% of participants felt that they were not receiving proper medical care (Basheti et al., 2015, p. 1697).

The issue of physical health can also intersect with other aspects of the refugee experience such as English language proficiency as refugees could struggle to communicate with medical professionals, which could delay medical treatment (Kong et al., 2016). Overall, both physical and mental health issues can have a tremendous impact on the lives of refugees.

### **Structural Barriers to Refugee Success**

Barriers embedded in the systems and structures of government and higher education could impact the success of refugee students. First, this could include structures within immigration systems. One way in which this can be seen is in the broader philosophies and ideals of so-called Western states. Taylor and Sidhu (2012) mention how there are inconsistencies between stated ideals and realities regarding refugees in some liberal democratic regimes. Taylor and Sidhu note also that "while these countries provide formal access to citizenship by accepting a quota of refugees for resettlement, their settlement policies and practices create conditions for the marginalisation of refugees and in the worst-case scenarios, facilitate their slide into an underclass" (p. 41).

Structural barriers could also include restrictive immigration policies. Steel et al. (2011) studied mental health impacts based on the types of visas held by refugees and examined the differences between those who held temporary protection visas (TPVs), with which they were "obliged to prove their claim for further protection every 3 or 5 years" and permanent protection visas (PPV), "guaranteeing their long-term security or residency" and granting them "unrestricted access to all services and entitlements afforded to Australian citizens" (p. 1150). There were many restrictive aspects of TPVs including exclusion from federal benefits and services, and an inability to leave Australia or apply for family reunion, which impacted their contact with family, among other things (Steel et al., 2011, p. 1150). The study found that those with TPVs showed more issues related to mental health and general health in comparison to PPV holders, and even appeared to have more difficulties with English language proficiency whereas the PPV group showed improvements (Steel et al., 2011). One alarming finding was that TPV

holders seemed to have greater mental health issues compared to PPV holders in areas of anxiety, depression, and psychological distress (Steel et al., 2011). Steel et al. state that "there is mounting evidence from other studies of both TPVs and asylum seekers, that a range of ethnic groups manifest high levels of distress when they are faced with prolonged periods living in fear of forced repatriation" (p. 1154). Although this case takes place in Australia, and there has not been literature found that indicates similar problems in Canada, it is still important to look to Steel et al.'s study as an example of how uncertainty and anxiety around immigration policies and stability can impact refugee experiences.

Another possible barrier for refugee and international students may be the structure of information delivery systems within governments and institutions of higher education. This could include students having trouble navigating conflicting information and assessing reliable information (Calder et al., 2016), while some students may arrive in Canada with unrealistic expectations (Plasterer, 2010). Furthermore, Calder et al. (2016) mention how information may depend on students' networks which, as mentioned above, many students may not have at that point.

One area in which these information delivery issues could impact students regards living expenses. For example, students could be confused into thinking that the visa requirement of \$10,000 is adequate for living when in reality it is not, and thus students may have an inaccurate understanding of living costs in Canada (Calder et al., 2016). Information issues can also impact access to services by international students. This could be due to confusion over the large amounts of information encountered during orientation and a lack of information in areas most accessible to international students (Roberts & Dunworth, 2012), and students feeling like they "couldn't find any information about the service when I needed it" (Roberts, Boldy, & Dunworth, 2015, p. 131).

Furthermore, information issues can also cause confusion and impact the educational path taken by refugee students in Canada (Shakya et al., 2010). Some youth in Shakya et al.'s (2010). study indicated that they would have taken a different path if it were not for these information barriers. The youth in Shakya et al.'s study offered advice on "the need for timely orientation and guidance for newcomer youth particularly as the education system in Canada is very different from back home, and that adjustment can be quite difficult and 'shocking'" (p. 71). Information issues could also impact access to higher education, as one study found that some refugee students did not follow through on their intentions to attend college in the U.S. due to challenges navigating websites or understanding housing terms (McWilliams & Bonet, 2016).

Third, support structures that are in place at institutions of higher learning may not be best suited to support the needs of international students. One piece of evidence supporting this could be the limited access of counselling services by international students (Hwang, Bennett, & Beauchemin, 2014; Russell, Thomson, & Rosenthan, 2008; Smith & Khawaja, 2011; Xiong & Lam, 2013). There are many factors that could impact access, including stigmas associated with mental health issues (Hwang et al., 2014); a lack of understanding of the benefits of counselling (Xiong & Lam, 2013); feeling like their problem was not important enough to warrant getting help, and issues around information on the services (Russell et al., 2008). Furthermore, "in some of the studies discussed in this section, the universities may have adopted an assimilation attitude, expecting international students to utilise services that are culturally acceptable for domestic students, but may not be culturally appropriate for some international students" (Smith & Khawaja, 2011, p. 706).

In a study looking more generally at student services, there were many possible factors that could impact international student views and use of service, including their perceived usefulness, a lack of awareness of services, and services not being available at desirable times for students, among other things (Roberts & Dunworth, 2012). Overall, there are structures within governments and educational institutions that can act as barriers to the success of international and refugee students.

## Academic and Literacy Challenges

Refugee and international students face many challenges related to the academic systems in place at institutions of higher learning. First, refugee students could face issues related to accreditation and admission to institutions of higher learning. This can be due to institutions not fully recognizing previous experiences and qualifications (Anselme & Hands, 2010; Gateley, 2015) or not having structures in place that are compatible with the context of refugee education such as disruption and attending a variety of different school settings (Anselme & Hands, 2010). In short, Anselme and Hands (2010) explain how "the inflexibility of placement procedures affects learners' access, continuity, and progression in their new education system" (p. 93).

Furthermore, refugees may lack necessary documentation for applications to higher education institutions (Dryden-Peterson, 2010). In one study of newcomer youth in Toronto, the participants stressed the need for "a more sensitive and flexible system for assessing diplomas and degrees from back home" which includes accommodating for a lack of documentation (Shakya et al., 2010, p. 71).

These issues of accreditation can occur prior to postsecondary education as well. One study of Bhutanese and Burmese youth found that complications with transcripts affected some students' grade placements, which could impact their ability to finish high school or their preparedness for higher education (McWilliams & Bonet, 2016). Furthermore, some of the youth affected by these placements also surpassed the maximum high school age before being able to complete high school or prepare for higher education. Beyond academic impacts, inappropriate placement could also be alienating to students placed in a younger class (Naidoo, 2013).

Educational gaps and interruptions experienced by refugees could impact their academic success. According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR, 2016), only 50% and 22% of refugee children and youth attend primary and secondary school, respectively, while only 1% attend university. This is increasingly problematic, as Dryden-Peterson (2010) explains that "the nature of contemporary conflict means that refugee situations are increasingly protracted, such that refugees can spend their entire school-age years displaced" (p. 12). Missing education or gaps in education could have negative impacts. One study looking at refugee transitions to U.S. high schools found that these interruptions caused many students to have foundational gaps (McWilliams & Bonet, 2016), whereas a study of first-year college refugees in the U.S. shared the story of a refugee student who struggled with literacy, possibly due to the fact the student only had 6 years of prior schooling (Hirano, 2014). Another academic barrier that could be faced by refugee students is literacy levels, with one study finding that refugee youth had lower fluency in official languages than other immigrant groups (Shakya et al., 2010). In a study of college refugee and international students, it was found that most linguistic challenges related to reading and writing (Kanno & Varghese, 2010). It is not surprising that students may struggle with this in an academic setting, as Naidoo (2013) mentions how "as researchers have noted it takes from five to seven years for one to acquire proficiency for academic learning in a second language" (p. 450). Linguistic barriers can make it more difficult to understand (Kong et al., 2016; Shakya et al., 2010) and speak up in or engage with the class (Kanno & Varghese, 2010; Kong et al., 2016; Shakya et al., 2010), which can cause students to fall behind (Shakya et al., 2010).

Refugee children may also fall behind in academic content due to the large amount of time spent learning their new languages and being placed in younger classrooms as a method for language learning (Dryden-Peterson, 2016). Literacy issues can also impact access to higher education, as Naidoo (2015) found that proficiency in English can act as a "gatekeeper" for refugee students as a high level of sophistication in reading and writing is needed to transition to higher education (p. 214).

Refugee and international students may also experience difficulty adjusting to new academic and pedagogical environments. In countries of first-asylum, refugee students may be exposed to primarily teacher-centred pedagogy focused on lectures and limited student participation (Dryden-Peterson, 2016). After resettlement, teachers could interpret a lack of participation from these students as evidence that they have little to contribute, when they may just be following what they perceive to be appropriate behaviour (Dryden-Peterson, 2016). In their review of literature, Smith and Khawaja (2011) highlight multiple studies that found international students may struggle with the change to new teaching styles such as those that focus on critical thinking. Overall, there are numerous academic barriers and challenges that refugee and international students face.

# **Importance of Understanding Challenges and Barriers**

There are many reasons why literature on the challenges of refugee and international students more generally was examined. First, although some literature on international students was highlighted due to an overall lack of literature on refugee students, it is important to focus on the unique and diverse needs and challenges experienced by refugee students. The literature above indicates that although refugee students face some common challenges with international students, they may also face unique challenges that can impact their success in postsecondary education. Second, understanding the unique challenges faced by refugee students can provide context behind some of the success factors and services implemented by institutions of higher learning, which will be discussed next. Furthermore, as will be discussed later, previous studies indicate the importance of understanding the unique context of refugee students. Finally, understanding that refugee students face many unique challenges provides a strong rationale for further research on how to help refugee students overcome these barriers. Overall, the literature indicates that refugees face a diverse set of challenges and barriers. The next section of the literature review will explore some of the factors that can help refugee students overcome some of these challenges and support their success in higher education.

#### **Refugee Student Success Factors**

The review of literature revealed some factors that could help refugees succeed in an educational environment. These factors have been categorized into three main themes of (a) student aspirations and resilience, (b) supportive relationships and environment, and (c) culturally relevant approach. Some of these factors are internal to the students, whereas some are external factors supported by the institutions of higher learning or the students' networks.

Given the variety and scale of barriers faced by refugee students, as shown above, one can assume that it would be very difficult for these individuals to access and attain higher education without external support from institutions of higher learning. That being said, it is important to understand how these institutions can implement services that meet the needs of these students. Due to a lack of relevant research, it was difficult to quantify the impacts of university services on the success of refugee students in Canada; however, the literature highlighted below provides some valuable insight into the steps universities can take to support refugee students.

## **Impacts of Student Aspirations and Resilience**

A consistent theme throughout the literature was the high level of aspiration and resilience displayed by refugee students. First, education can be a motivating factor for refugee students. In a study of refugee education in the U.K., the participants were highly motivated to study and viewed education as important in many aspects of their lives (Gateley, 2015). In Joyce et al.'s (2010) study of Australian refugees, the participants showed a high level of determination and motivation toward their studies and career goals and pride in becoming the first university graduates from their families. In a study

of African refugees in Canada, the participants "demonstrated optimism and remarkable faith in education as their socio-economic ladder" (Kanu, 2008, p. 934). In a study of newcomer refugee youth in Toronto, educational aspirations and the importance placed on education appeared to increase after resettling in Canada (Shakya et al., 2010). This could be explained by the participants' contrasting educational experiences prior to migration and in Canada, the latter of which they viewed as being of higher quality and higher value (Shakya et al., 2010). Overall, Hirano (2014) sums it up well in explaining how "refugees tend to display strong motivation and drive to complete their education as they view their degree as a path towards a better life for themselves, their families, and, in many cases, the people who still live in the country they fled" (p. 49).

This leads nicely into the second point—that education can be a force of empowerment and enable students to give back to others. In a study of former refugee youth in Australia, some of them viewed schooling as "an important space for exerting agency, for constituting themselves as 'students' and 'learners,' despite the circumstances of their lives in refugee camps" (Uptin et al., 2016, p. 605). One study of refugee students in camps in Kenya and Malawi and an urban area in Jordan found that the participants felt empowered from their university experiences and felt that it enabled them to help their communities (Crea, 2016). Students in a study that investigated Hmong refugees appeared to be motivated by the view of education as a means to help their families and to give back to them (Xiong & Lam, 2013).

Overall, education has the potential to be a force of motivation and empowerment for refugee students, and refugee students appear to view education as a high aspiration and priority in their lives. Despite these aspirations, many refugees still face external barriers and challenges, as shown above, that can impact their success. Furthermore, there appears to be a large gap between these aspirations and the realization of these aspirations, as according to the UNHCR (2016) only 1% of refugees under the UNHCR mandate attend university. Given this low rate of access, and the fact that there appears to be a lack of research on refugee higher education, this presents a strong rationale for future research on refugee access and success in higher education. As a next step for this literature review, it is important to examine the initiatives and services that external actors, such as institutions of higher learning, could offer to help refugee students achieve their aspirations.

#### **Supportive Relationships and Inclusive Environments**

An important factor in the success of refugee and international students is in regard to the relationships and support networks they develop and maintain. One theme highlighted in a review of literature by Hendrickson et al. (2011) was that friendship formation was an important factor in the success of international students across the globe. One study that looked at the transition of refugee youth to life in Melbourne, Australia, found a positive relationship between participant peer attachment and wellbeing (Correa-Velez, Gifford, & Barnett, 2010). The same study also found a relationship between well-being and social inclusion or exclusion (Correa-Velez et al., 2010).

Types of relationships can also impact student success. For example, a study of international students in Hawaii found that those with more local friends experienced greater satisfaction and less homesickness while those with more co-national friends experienced less satisfaction (Hendrickson et al., 2011). Hendrickson et al. (2011) hypothesize that international students "who reported varying friendship networks with

host nationals may have had access to social resources not afforded to others with more closed friendship groups" (p. 290). However, support from students from similar backgrounds can also have positive impacts, as Joyce et al. (2010) found that support from these individuals, whether it be in the form of information or encouragement, was an important factor in influencing the decisions of refugee students to attend university.

Family relationships and support networks are also important in the success of international and refugee students. A study of Hmong college students found that family was an important source of support for the students, which included "emotional support, advice, attendance at campus activities and events, tangible care, high value on higher education and respect for their decision to pursue college education" (Xiong & Lam, 2013, p. 139). One study of newcomer youth in Australia found a positive relationship between living with parents and well-being in regard to personal relationships and social support (Correa-Velez et al., 2010). One study of international students in Australia found a relationship between loneliness and lacking nearby family (Sawir, Marginson, Deumer, Nyland, & Ramia, 2008). Kanu's (2008) study of refugee students in Manitoba found that family helped drive intrinsic and extrinsic motivation in students as those with involved family viewed school as valuable.

It is important to note that some of the research above focuses on international students, and that refugees could experience some unique challenges in regard to family and friend support. For example, one of these challenges could be missing family, as according to the UNHCR (n.d.) 43 of the 202 displaced children interviewed in Jordan and Lebanon indicated that they had immediate family who were dead, detained, or missing. Unfortunately, it was difficult to find statistics on missing family for refugee

youth. However, if one were to assume that this challenge also applies to youth as it does to children, then this presents a strong case for institutions of higher learning to provide a supportive environment and relationships for these individuals.

Overall, support networks can be an important factor in the success of refugee and international students. Joyce et al. (2010) sum up the important role of support systems nicely in stating that "despite encountering a large number of problems and having to learn new concepts and skills, with each issue they overcome and with each support network they develop, students gain confidence and feel closer to achieving their academic goals" (p. 94).

Beyond relationships and social networks, the literature demonstrated the important role of institutions of higher learning in developing inclusive and supportive environments. In a study of refugee students in Australia, the participants highlighted the importance of supportive relationships in school and that "a culture of warmth, concern and understanding contributed to their academic engagement and school performance" (Naidoo, 2015, p. 215). Hirano (2014) explores the case of a small college in the U.S. that admitted seven refugee students and despite the small number, put in place many resources and supports for these individuals. Hirano believed that the success of the seven students, with academic writing in particular, was partly due to the supportive environment created at the college.

Supportive school environments are important, as one study of international students in the U.S. found that perceived support from the school was associated with reduced acculturative stress for the students (Bai, 2016). Bai's (2016) study used a tool called the Acculturative Stress Scale for International Students (ASSIS) that considered

30

seven areas, including "perceived discrimination (8 items), homesickness (4 items), perceived hate/rejection (5 items), fear (4 items), stress due to change/culture shock (3 items), guilt (2 items), and nonspecific items (10 items)" (p. 8). Bai explains how "support from school does not only refer to tangible support such as a culturally friendly environment and facilities, but also moral support from people whom international students interact with, such as classmates, faculty, and staff members" (p. 102). Furthermore, "with sufficient support from school, students can have positive acculturative experiences and lower levels of stress" (Bai, 2016, p. 102).

Overall, the literature indicates the importance of support networks and environments in the success of newcomer students. However, limited research was found in this area and some of the studies had small sample sizes. That being said, this is an area that would benefit from further research in the future. One way that institutions of higher learning could help implement these supportive relationships is by looking to community organizations.

Lacroix et al.'s (2014) study looking at Refugee Community Organizations (RCOs) demonstrated the success these organizations can have in assisting refugees in their transition to Winnipeg and Montreal in Canada. For example, the participants "pointed to the fact that the confidence and capacity-building they acquired in Canadian society stemmed from their participation in their community organizations" and that "some also saw their organizations as a training ground for leadership training" (Lacroix et al., 2014, p. 68). Initiatives such as these could provide institutions of higher learning with an opportunity for collaboration. However, there does appear to be a gap in research looking at collaborations between institutions of higher learning and community organizations, and this remains an area for future research.

## **Taking a Culturally Relevant Approach**

The literature highlights the importance of educators, administrators, and school systems working to better understand the unique context of refugee and international students. By understanding this context and implementing a culturally relevant approach to their education, institutions of higher learning could have an impact on the success of refugee students. Fruja Amthor and Roxas (2016) explain how "a comparative lack of engagement with experiences of immigrant or refugee youth tends to obscure the complexity of some of these silenced experiences" (p. 157) and that research on immigrant youth from Africa and the Middle East has been sparse.

As shown above, refugees can face different forms of marginalization such as racial discrimination or structural barriers. Fruja Amthor and Roxas (2016) explain how a lack of presence in research can be another means of marginalization for refugee youth. This leads well into the first point of this section—that it is important for educators to work towards better understanding the context and experiences of refugee and international students (McBrien, 2005; Naidoo, 2013, 2015). Naidoo (2013) explains the importance of avoiding "one size fits all" approaches for teachers of disadvantaged students and understanding the context of learners (p. 453). Naidoo (2015) also mentions how educators must work to understand the cultures of their students while also limiting the development of stereotyping in the process.

The development of understanding can go beyond just the learner. As Taylor and Sidhu (2012) mention, to provide good service to these students, educators should also

32

work to overcome "popular understandings and media constructions of 'the refugee problem'" (p. 41). In a study of international students in Canada, the participants suggested that international students can help the university understand their context by providing information to them (Calder et al., 2016). Perhaps an increased awareness to university faculty and staff, who may be able to initiate change better than international students, could be important in driving support (Calder et al., 2016). Although the research indicates a need to understand refugee student contexts, there does not appear to be a lot of research elaborating on the means for doing so. Thus, this is an area that can benefit from further research.

Furthermore, Padlee and Reimers (2015) mention how it is important to further assess international student satisfaction at universities. One good example of understanding unique needs and moving away from a one-size fits all approach can be seen in a study on counselling services for aboriginal and international students in Canada (Robertson, Holleran, & Samuels, 2015). Robertson et al. (2015) examined the implementation of counselling services in a way that was more sensitive to the needs of the populations, and Robertson et al. attribute the success of their intervention to "the availability of services in familiar settings and the flexibility with which counsellors adapted their methods to the internalized individual cultures of varied clientele" (p. 131).

A great quote on the need to understand refugees is "the experience that refugee students have in schools is very much determined by the way that refugees are thought about, and represented in the public culture, and how these representations are up or contested in schools" (Hattam & Every, 2010, as cited in Uptin et al., 2016, p. 613). Taylor and Sidhu (2012) further mention that "along with targeting refugee populations in policies aimed at reducing educational inequalities, schools must be resourced to respond holistically to the needs of refugee youth so as to prepare them to exercise their economic, social and cultural rights as citizens" (p. 49). Overall, the literature indicates the importance of understanding the needs of refugee and international students.

Although there are some steps that institutions of higher learning have taken and can take to support refugee students, it appears that refugees still face many barriers to their success as noted in the challenges section of the literature review. This indicates that there may be gap in the needs and challenges faced by refugee students, and the supports put in place by institutions of higher learning to address these challenges. This provides a rationale for exploring the delivery of support services for refugee students by institutions of higher learning, as will be the case in this research study.

#### **Gaps in Literature**

Overall, the literature provides helpful insights into some of the challenges faced by refugee youth, and some of the factors that can support refugee student success. From this literature review, there are multiple gaps that have been observed that this study will seek to address. First, there appears to be a dearth of studies looking at the perceptions of administrators on refugee student success, and how this may impact the implementation of services. Second, there are many studies that examine the barriers faced by refugee students, but there does not appear to be as many that look at gaps in service delivery for these students at institutions of higher learning. Third, there seems to be a lack of research on the establishment of community partnerships between institutions of higher learning, and community-based organizations. Finally, there appears to be a lack of study aimed to address these gaps in literature and contribute to the broader literature base on refugee higher education while also providing practical recommendations relevant to the geographical areas of focus. Furthermore, this study sought to examine the perceptions of student administrators and staff at community organizations towards refugee student success.

## **Conceptual Framework**

The literature review focuses on the key themes of barriers faced by refugee students and success factors that can positively impact their educational experiences. Some of these challenges result from pre-settlement experiences such as those pertaining to mental health while others related to the structures in place in the communities of resettlement and institutions of higher learning. Some of the success factors can be internal—such as a high level of motivation and aspiration from refugee students—and external, such as supportive environments created by institutions of higher learning and taking a culturally relevant approach to education. Despite some institutions taking steps to support refugee-background students, in examining the literature it appears there may be a gap in the challenges faced by refugee students and the supports offered to help them overcome these challenges. In highlighting the challenges and success factors, it helps create a broader understanding of the gap in supports and services that exist and the steps that institutions of higher learning can take to fill this gap. This provides an important context for this study which aims to explore the services and supports implemented by organizations in Southern Ontario, and how institutions of higher learning and community organizations can work together to help fill this gap.

This study operates on the premise that higher education is a social good and an important part of a functional society. Therefore, it is important that all demographics have equitable access to higher education. However, the literature reviewed suggests this may not be the case for students from refugee contexts and international students more broadly as they experience unique challenges related to access. As such, it is important to understand how institutions of higher learning and community organizations are working together to develop services to help even the playing field for students from refugee contexts accessing higher education.

# **CHAPTER THREE: METHODOLOGY**

The previous chapter's literature review will guide the framework of this study by providing the foundation for a comparative analysis between the literature and the institutions of focus. The conceptual framework for this study was the starting point for the analysis, as Merriam and Tisdell (2016) mention how

the framework for your study will draw upon the concepts, terms, definitions, models, and theories of a particular literature base and disciplinary orientation. This framework in turn will generate the "problem" of the study, specific research questions, data collection and analysis techniques, and how you will interpret your findings. (p. 86)

As will be explained in greater detail later, this study will explore some of the efforts and approaches being taken at institutions of higher learning and key community organizations in these urban areas and will compare them to the barriers and success factors outlined in the literature.

# Methodology/Research Design

This study adopted a qualitative research approach. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) mention how "the overall purposes of qualitative research are to achieve an understanding of how people make sense out of their lives, delineate the process (rather than the outcome or product) of meaning-making, and describe how people interpret what they experience" (p. 15). A key focus of this research is to truly understand the perspectives and interpretations of participants regarding support for students from refugee contexts.

This research study also used an interpretive methodology. Merriam and Tisdell

(2016) mention how "interpretive research … assumes that reality is socially constructed; that is, there is no single, observable reality. Rather, there are multiple realities, or interpretations, of a single event" (p. 9). Through interviews, the study will draw on the personal interpretations and perceptions of service delivery by the participants and will use them to create an interpretation of the context of service delivery for refugee students in these areas. The study used key informant interviews as the primary source of data collection. A case study design was selected for this study as it focuses on a specific phenomenon and a case study is an "in-depth description and analysis of a bounded system" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 37). Merriam and Tisdell (2016) mention how case study is less of a methodological choice than "a choice of what is to be studied" (Stake, 2005, p. 443). The "what" is a bounded system (Smith, 1978), a single entity, a unit around which there are boundaries. You can "fence in" what

you are going to study. The case, then, could be a single person who is a case example of some phenomenon, a program, a group, an institution, a community, or a specific policy. (p. 38)

In this case, the entity being studied is the phenomenon of support services available to students from refugee contexts. This study is interested in determining factors that impact support service delivery, such as partnerships between various community entities, resources, and the philosophies shared by participants and organizations. As such, the study sought to recruit participants from a variety of organizations. This works well with the framework of case studies as a "case study is a design particularly suited to situations in which it is impossible to separate the phenomenon's variables from their context" (Yin, 2014, as cited in Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 37).

#### Sample and Population/Site and Participant Selection

This study made use of purposeful and convenience sampling. Purposeful sampling is useful for this study as it is "based on the assumption that the investigator wants to discover, understand, and gain insight and therefore must select a sample from which the most can be learned" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 96). That being said, this sample selected experts from multiple organizations and in a variety of positions, which helped provide relevant, high-quality information in their interviews. Due to time constraints, recruitment focused on a select group of organizations in the two communities of focus, and there was flexibility regarding the availability of potential participants, and thus convenience sampling was used as "you select a sample based on time, money location, availability of sites or respondents, and so on" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 98). In addition to the above techniques, the study made use of some snowball sampling, which "involves locating a few key participants who easily meet the criteria you have established for participation in the study" and "as you interview these early key participants, you ask each one to refer you to other participants" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 98). Some participants assisted with connecting the researcher with other participants.

This study drew from two primary populations: administrators at institutions of higher learning, and staff from community organizations. To a certain extent, this study used triangulation, which is "a powerful strategy for increasing the credibility or internal validity of your research" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 245). Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explain how "triangulation using multiple sources of data means comparing and cross-checking data collected through observations at different times or in different places, or

interview data collect from people with different perspectives or from follow-up interviews with the same people" (p. 245). Due to time limitations, follow-up interviews were not conducted for this study. Furthermore, for the purpose of this study, follow-up interviews were not necessary. However, participants from a variety of organizations and in different positions were recruited to ensure multiple perspectives and levels of experience were accounted for. These perspectives were compared and contrasted to ensure a more holistic view of the issues in question was considered.

The two areas of focus were two urban areas with populations over 100,000 each. Each of the urban areas is located in Southern Ontario, and they are in relatively close proximity to one another. Each of the urban areas also has two or more postsecondary institutions, and several non-profit organizations, which made them a good fit for this study.

## **Participant Background**

One-on-one interviews were conducted with 15 participants. Each interview lasted an average of approximately 34.5 minutes. Participants were from two universities, one college, and four non-profit organizations. Those from the institutions of higher learning worked in various areas including international student services and programs (five participants), student housing (one participant), ESL services (one participant), and general student success (one participant). Those from the non-profit organizations also worked in various areas including settlement services (three participants), newcomer employment (one participant), youth services (one participant), refugee housing (one participant), and with a national organization that assists with the sponsorship of refugeebackground postsecondary students (1 participant). Having individuals from a variety of work areas and organizations allowed for a diversity of perspectives to be captured in the interviews. There were two reasons that recruitment ended at 15 participants. First, many common themes were emerging, and the researcher was satisfied with the content that had been gathered. Second, with approaching deadlines, it was important to end at 15 to ensure adequate time for data analysis. Comments on further research that might be enabled through having more participants will be discussed in the implications in Chapter 5.

# **Data Collection**

This qualitative study used interviews as the source of data. The individual interviews followed a semi-structured approach with some standard questions asked to all participants. However, there was also an opportunity to go with the natural flow of the conversation if new ideas emerged (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). This ensured some consistent information from participants, but also "allows the researcher to respond to the situation at hand, to the emerging worldview of the respondent, and to new ideas on the topic" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 111). The goal was for the interviews to run between 30-60 minutes. This is in line with Plano Clark and Creswell's (2015) point that "good qualitative interviews typically last for at least 30-60 minutes to allow for an in-depth discussion of the person's experiences" (p. 340). For this study, most of the interviews fell within this range. Interviews ranged in length from approximately 17.5 to 55.5 minutes depending on the availability of participants, lasting an average of 34.5 minutes. In future studies, it would be helpful to conduct longer interviews to delve deeper into the topics.

There were separate interview guides created for those working in higher education and those working with community organizations. The questions were roughly the same aside from minor changes in wording, but there was flexibility for deviations from the following questions based on the context of the conversation, and the experience level of the participant. Thus, not all questions were relevant to all participants.

The interview questions were open-ended and allowed the participants freedom to answer in many ways. This is important, as Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explain how "good interview questions are those that are open ended and yield descriptive data, even stories about the phenomenon" (p. 120). The interview questions included "experience and behavior questions," "opinion and values questions," "feeling questions," and "knowledge questions" (Patton, 2015, as cited in Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 118).

All interviews took place at the site of the organizations, at a location of the participants choosing. The interviews were recorded using an audio recorder, and consent from participants was received prior to recording. Following the interviews, the recordings were transcribed by the student researcher. After the transcriptions were completed, they were sent to participants to give them an opportunity for member checking as

this is the single most important way of ruling out the possibility of misinterpreting the meaning of what participants say and do and the perspective they have on what is going on, as well as being an important way of identifying your own biases and misunderstanding of what you observed. (Maxwell, 2013, as cited in Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 246)

#### **Scope and Limitations**

This study was limited to institutions and organizations within the boundaries of two urban communities in southern Ontario with the exception of one national organization. Although the initial goal of this study was to focus on one urban area, the scope was expanded to ensure more thorough data collection. As such, the results may not be generalizable to other contexts. Also, this study focused only on administrators and staff at institutions of higher learning and community organizations. Consequently, other groups were not consulted that otherwise may play an important role in the context of student success for individuals from refugee contexts. This could include municipal, provincial, and federal governments, and the students themselves. However, the focus of this study is on exploring the current initiatives and partnerships that exist to support refugee students in these areas, and thus, a pertinent first step is to develop an understanding of these services through interviews with those administering them. The perspectives of students and those in government capacities would be a good next step in future research. Finally, it is important to acknowledge the limitation of time. As the student researcher was the only individual conducting interviews, and had a preferred end-date, interviews were ended when 15 participants were recruited to ensure adequate time for data analysis.

#### **Data Analysis**

Following the collection of data, I coded transcripts manually while looking for themes from the literature as well as any unexpected themes. Please see Appendix A for a list of themes from the literature. The analysis followed a constant comparative method approach to form initial categories and to compare them throughout the data (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). It started off with open coding, as mentioned above, and led into axial coding to compare the categories (Corbin & Strauss, 2015, as cited in Merrian & Tisdell, 2016). Merriam and Tisdell (2016) mention how "axial coding is the process of relating categories and properties to each other, refining the category scheme" (p. 229).

Simultaneous data collection and analysis took place to help guide the study as "without ongoing analysis, the data can be unfocused, repetitious, and overwhelming in the sheer volume of material that needs to be processed" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 196). In addition to comparing to themes in the literature, some unexpected themes arose, and thus these were noted as well. In this sense, the analysis followed open coding as to "be open to anything possible" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 204). Initial categories were constructed by recording notes and comments on the first transcript through open coding while being very expansive (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Following this, a similar process was conducted with further transcripts as "you scan in in exactly the same way as just outlined, keeping in mind the list of groupings that you extracted from the first transcript and checking to see whether they are also present in this second set" (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016, p. 206). The process was continued until all the transcripts had been analyzed.

#### **Ethical Considerations**

Overall, this study presented a low-risk to participants. However, there were still steps taken to ensure their rights were respected and that the study adhered to all necessary ethical considerations. First, the study was granted clearance by three separate research ethics boards, including the Brock Research Ethics Board (File # 16-230). Second, all participants were made aware of any risks and benefits associated with their participation and the inconveniences, such as time, associated with this study. They were also asked to complete a consent form prior to their participation. Finally, the information from those participating in the study was securely stored, and no personal identifiers were associated with audio recordings and transcripts. Furthermore, to ensure identities are protected, no names or personal identifiers of participants are used when sharing quotes in the findings section.

# **Chapter Review**

This study took a qualitative case study approach to examine the phenomenon in question. One-on-one interviews were conducted with 15 participants from three institutions of higher learning and four community organizations to examine perspectives on refugee student success. The organizations were located within two urban centres, with one national organization being consulted as well. The interviews were open ended in nature, and guided by themes from the literature while allowing for new themes to emerge.

Now that this paper has highlighted the literature and methodology for the study, it will move forward to explore the findings from the data.

## **CHAPTER FOUR: FINDINGS**

The findings for this study are organized by the four primary research questions. The main themes from the data will be highlighted within these research questions. As some of the postsecondary administrators interviewed did not have direct experience working with refugee-background students, some of the findings extend more generally to international students. Furthermore, some of the information gathered from those working in the non-profit sector also extends to newcomers more generally. However, these insights were still included to allow for more thorough descriptions of the community context and its supports for students from refugee backgrounds.

## **Research Question 1**

The study's first primary research question sought to answer the following: How are institutions of higher learning and community organizations in two urban areas assisting refugee students in their transition to Canadian education?

To answer this question, this section will be broken down in to two subsections. The first subsection will examine the perceptions that participants have about the challenges faced by students from refugee contexts, and how these align with the literature. The second subsection will examine the services that the organizations have in place to meet the needs of newcomer students.

# Perceptions of Challenges for Individuals From Refugee Contexts

The first question in the interviews examined the perceptions that staff at postsecondary and non-profit organizations have regarding the challenges faced by individuals from refugee contexts. This was an important first step as it provided some background insight into the services these individuals and their organizations offered, while also enabling the researcher to identify themes around the challenges experienced by individuals from refugee contexts. The most prominent themes that were identified were related to access, language, economic barriers, and cultural barriers.

Access. Challenges related to access were identified by participants from both non-profit organizations and postsecondary institutions. Within this broader theme, one of the specific challenges related to access was issues with documentation. Regarding the issue of documentation, one non-profit employee in this study explained:

I have a lot of clients, they came from war torn countries. They didn't have any documentation, some of them finished their education, some of them in their final years, and they have no access to their documentation. If universities can do something to help with this. I have many clients, they brought some documentation, but, university over there, they are not existing anymore, buildings are destroyed, so there is no record to compare and certify this documentation.

In total, eight participants, including six from the non-profit sector, discussed the issue of credentials and documentation. One non-profit employee explained how this could prevent high-achieving students from accessing education:

Let's say I have a grade 12 student move here from Syria. They have no access, whatsoever, to transcripts, to previous grades, so they may have been great students in their own country, very successful students in their own country, but have no way of proving that to postsecondary institutions here.

Another concern could be regarding the time it takes to access or get caught up on education. One non-profit employee mentioned:

For this client, she already, she was on her final year, she came here, started all over, this is the second year, and two more years. And instead of getting her baccalaureate, or, like, their degrees in 4 years, she is going to have it in 8 years.

**Language.** Six of the participants mentioned language as a challenge that individuals from refugee contexts may face in their transition. This could include different understandings of fluency, as one university administrator mentioned:

What is acceptable in the Middle East for a local to learn at what's called, according to their educational system, they're quote "fluent," and once they come, once they actually enrolled in universities and speak in universities, they definitely need assistance.

Although students may have a grasp of the English language, they could still struggle with university content, as one non-profit employee explained:

I had a youth come to me the other day who failed out of [university], he found a way to get into [university], did really well, he's from a French country, so French is his first language, English his second, took computer science, and he said he was great at computer science in French. But all the terms, even when he learned English, he could sit here and have a conversation with us in English, but he didn't know the computer science terminology, which then turned him into a student that wasn't successful.

Another non-profit employee explained how, even though they meet the requirements for proficiency, they can struggle with accents:

Even though we're admitting them into the program with English and French proficiency for academic competition, they still struggle a lot in Canada with accents. So, in Canada and the Canadian context, although everybody's operating in English, there is a lot of people from around the world that have different accents, so that's a big challenge especially if the profs themselves have accents. One participant explained how language can intersect with other challenges:

On top of that, they were fantastic in their school, in their own language, are now coming here with no English abilities. So, it's that concept of how can we improve their English skills to a point that they can access postsecondary in the shortest period possible, because these kids are also coming in a situation where they're not financially stable, and they need to support their families, so often times they're looking for jobs. But, that being said, when they're working, they're not improving their English as much as being in classes. So, it's a real struggle, and a lot of times kids give up in the path towards trying to get to postsecondary simply because it seems like it's too long of a process.

**Economic challenges.** Economic challenges were mentioned by participants from both postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations. These challenges can be broken down in to two main themes of employment, and general financial challenges. In regard to employment, this challenge could be related to a lack of Canadian experience as one postsecondary administrator mentioned:

I think the transitional piece and the need to, sort of, go back to school, so upgrade academically, and, Canadian experience, are huge, because there are many employers, and I have close relatives that work in HR, and many of the companies, even in construction, want Canadian experience, and as a refugee, that is, no one's giving them an opportunity to get the Canadian experience, so how do you expect them to get a job? Beyond employment challenges, nine participants made mention of financial challenges that newcomers may experience. This can include, in general, the high costs associated with postsecondary education, as explained by one postsecondary administrator:

To add to that too another piece about access is around the, around financials, so university is an expensive place to be if you are living on campus or not living on campus. There are various costs that are associated with that, and depending on, kind of, where a person is coming from financially, that could potentially be a pretty big barrier, regardless of if you have, you know, not only the marks but also the documentation to prove it, you also have to be able to pay for it in some way.

The financial challenges could also be impacted by immigration status. As mentioned above, one non-profit worker explained how some individuals may wait until becoming a permanent resident to access university due to the differences in fees. One postsecondary administrator mentioned:

Our international students are not eligible for student loans through Canadian agencies, they have to pay their fees upfront, they have to show they have a year tuition and lodgings, so it's very different, so depending on what the refugee status is will depend on how they are treated.

That being said, this could impact the types of financial support that can be accessed, as mentioned by one non-profit employee:

I mean, they're applying inland as a refugee, until they pass the hearing and become convention refugee, and until they get their permanent residence, it takes time. By this time, or around that time, sometimes they are not able to get OSAP for example, if he's ready to go to school, and it's difficult for him to get financial support. So, OSAP is changing their procedures, but I am not sure is there any benefits for refugees. Inland refugees can not receive OSAP for certain time.

If individuals are in the refugee claimant process, they may also choose to wait to access education, as one non-profit employee mentioned:

From the economic standpoint, as you were saying, like I said, a lot of these kids are coming from low-income families who are struggling to make ends meet when they come here. If they are refugees, they are treated as international students and have to pay international fees. So, a lot of our students, even if they have the credentials to be able to apply, will wait until they become PRs before they consider applying to university simply because of the difference in cost.

This participant further explained how the waiting can impact access to education when they do get permanent resident status: "Of course, half the time they're established in to jobs, and working, and don't think about leaving it to go to education by the time their claims come through, if they do come through."

**Cultural challenges.** Cultural challenges also emerged in conversations with participants from both the non-profit and postsecondary sectors. This could take many different forms, and one non-profit worker explained how different cultural contexts could be a challenge:

In Canada, we have a low context culture, okay? Whereas most newcomers are coming from high-context cultures. And when we talk about high context and low context, low context, we express ourselves more verbally, we are very, very articulate in verbalizing our intentions, and whereas with high context culture, the communication is a bit more implied, rather than, expressed outright. So, that's where the challenges come in.

Regarding the challenges highlighted by this participant, they appear to be referring to misunderstanding created due to different cultural contexts, which will be discussed further later. One university administrator explained how students may have to develop a "third culture" when transitioning to Canada:

I think that they really have to recognize that they're developing a third culture, I don't know if you've studied on that or not yet, but it's a term that started with expats, and people, you know, living and working abroad and their kids having this thing, but I think it's really, it comes down to, you know, you grew up here and you had this culture, and then there's the Canadian culture, and then you're somewhere in the middle, you know? You're never quite Canadian, you're never quite Lebanese or whatever you were, you're this hybrid, and if you can be comfortable in that and navigating wherever you are, then I think you can be, you know, happy.

In addition to the adjustments made by newcomers to a new culture, another barrier mentioned can be related to awareness of different cultures from those in the country of resettlement. One non-profit employee explained:

But I would say people that we are living here for a long period of time, or let's say are at university, whoever is working at university from different settlement services up to professors. I guess that there is not enough doors, people they don't have enough information about different cultures. And then people that they are coming from different cultures, they are not aware that they should adjust to this

Canadian society. So, there is something that should be done, like kind of awareness about different cultures, cross-cultural education, that should be done for both sides.

In line with the importance of those working in postsecondary institutions or non-profit organizations being aware of cultural differences, three of the participants shared stories of how cultural misunderstandings with newcomers resulted in conflict. For example, one non-profit employee shared the story of a student who got a job working at a restaurant in Canada. This student worked quickly on their tables and would then help other servers on their tables. However, due to views on tipping, this was viewed as "interfering in someone else's territory," and as a result, the student was fired. It was explained that back home, tips were shared amongst everyone, whereas in this case, tips were for individual servers.

Overall, many themes emerged within the data pertaining to perceptions of challenges faced by students from refugee contexts and newcomers more generally. Now that the challenges and barriers perceived by participants have been highlighted, the focus will shift to the services currently being offered to meet the needs of newcomers.

#### **Unique Services for Individuals From Refugee Contexts**

One of the goals of this study was to develop an understanding of services offered specifically to students from refugee contexts. When asked about the services they offer to meet the needs of refugee background students, none of the postsecondary administrators identified specific services offered in their office for refugee students, aside from one administrator mentioning how they do work with settlement agencies "to try and develop pathways for refugees." However, three participants from two postsecondary institutions made mention of an organization that supports refugee students in postsecondary institutions in Canada, the World University Service of Canada (WUSC) being active on their campus. Three of the administrators mentioned how they do not view or label refugee students differently from other international students.

Regardless of the specificity of services offered that meet the needs of students from refugee contexts, all three of the postsecondary institutions offered many services that met the needs of international students, that could also be applicable to students from refugee contexts, as will be highlighted below.

# **Support for Newcomers**

Despite a lack of specific services for individuals from refugee contexts being offered at postsecondary institutions, there were still many services offered that meet the needs of newcomers that will be discussed in this section. Furthermore, the non-profit organizations that took part in this study offered many services for refugees and newcomers more broadly that will be highlighted below. The main themes that emerged relating to services were language, employment, settlement, and social support.

Language support. Staff from all three postsecondary institutions and two of the four non-profit organizations highlighted services related to language learning that they offered to newcomers. Language services included formal language support such as courses, and informal support such as language café events. These language services also intersected with social opportunities, as one university administrator mentioned, in regard to their language café program, "I think it sort of sounds as much social as it is learning a new language, so it's kind of just like, a place where we can build critical mass."

The language support also overlapped with employment services, as one non-

profit worker highlighted a program called "Work Link" that helped clients learn English while also assisting with terminology related to a specific profession, such as those wishing to be a carpenter, as was highlighted by the participant. In addition to language support, employment support was also offered by some of the organizations that participated in the study.

**Employment support.** Staff from two of the three postsecondary institutions, and two of the four non-profit organizations, highlighted support they offer related to helping newcomers with employment. For the two non-profit organizations, these were more broadly for newcomers in general, not just students, as was the same with language support noted above. For the non-profit organizations, this support could take on many different forms including assistance with resumes and applying for jobs, workshops on relevant topics such as Workplace Hazardous Materials Information System (WHMIS) and safe food handling, and help with getting a social insurance number. Both of the non-profit organizations helped connect newcomers with mentors in their field of interest. One non-profit worker mentioned how:

We have things like, somebody dedicated towards mentorship, so getting people one-on-one time spent on job sites, or even just sitting with people in certain job roles so that they can get a better understanding of how it works in Canada. A lot of these people that are getting set up for mentorship previously did that in their own country, but have come here, and now have to re-establish credentials.

For the postsecondary institutions, employment support included assistance with applying for jobs, getting a social insurance number and filling out tax forms, and advising on postgraduate work opportunities. One university administrator mentioned: The career development piece I think is really important because the students are so busy, but at the other end of it they want to start looking for work, they're worried about their immigration status, they're not sure how to present themselves, you know, to employers, and how to sell themselves, and, I want them to have realistic expectations that they're not going to go in and be the Associate Vice President right away, you know, that they might have to work their way up from an entry level position.

**Social support.** There are a variety of programs and supports put in place by postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations to offer social support to newcomers. All three postsecondary institutions participating in this study offered mentorship programs for international students. In these programs, incoming international students were paired with other students, domestic or international, for assistance with the transition to their program. Administrators from two of the institutions mentioned how this gives incoming international students an opportunity to ask questions to their mentors before arriving. Administrators from two of the institutions also explained how the mentorship programs are accompanied by events to connect the mentors and mentees. At one institution, they held an event to connect them near the beginning of the year, and at another institution, they tried to hold social events monthly to connect mentors and mentees.

Another common form of social support offered at institutions of higher learning was through social events offered for international students. All of the postsecondary institutions offered social events for international students which have included a language café, a biweekly coffee club, a curling event, a formal at the end of 1st

56

semester, a monthly restaurant tour, cultural holiday celebrations, and more. Regarding social opportunities, two administrators spoke about the importance of facilitating connections between international and domestic students. One mentioned:

Part of that is also engaging with the domestic students, so, planning events that are interesting to the local students so that we get that, you know, mixing and integration of both students, because part of the experience for an international student is they want to meet the locals and they want to, you know, make Canadian friends. And so, if you have an event that's only international students, you're not kind of meeting that need. So, it's really important that we plan opportunities for all students to engage with one another, and so that's kind of where I fit in, and I'm trying to do that.

Another administrator mentioned, when discussing their cultural holiday celebration events, "it gives our students an opportunity, for the ones that are not domestic to show their culture, and the ones that are domestic to start understanding the culture."

In addition to social support in postsecondary institutions, the same kinds of supports were found within the non-profit sector. One non-profit employee explained the importance of connecting clients with the community:

That networking piece, we feel is really important, like it's a priority for us. So we do try to network people, whether it's connecting with volunteers in the house or getting them out in the community. Sometimes it's their cultural community, sometimes it's not. So, that networking piece, yes, we recognize it as an issue, but having it as such a high value and priority, hopefully we overcome some of it. Another non-profit employee spoke about current efforts to engage alumni of their program to provide a mentorship initiative, while another non-profit employee spoke about a youth group they run in their community.

Settlement support. There are many ways that postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations provide settlement support to newcomers. Individuals from two of the three postsecondary institutions explained how they offer advising and support related to immigration matters. Many of those working in the non-profit sector also spoke about settlement services they offer to support newcomers. Speaking of settlement more generally, one non-profit employee explained:

It's usually settlement in the broadest sense. So, everyone that comes through here has an application process, and it's not really a very straight forward application, again, especially if language is a barrier, right? So, there's forms and forms and forms that need to be filled out. Medicals, legal counsel, you know, Ontario works, if they can access that. There's all kinds of things that people need to do, in order to make sure they're pointed in the right direction. So, we make sure they understand the process they are in, and what's required of them. And, we set them in that direction.

As shown above, these services can be multifaceted and touch on many different pieces related to transition, as another non-profit staff member commented:

I assist newcomers to settle in the community of Hamilton. So, basically guiding them through housing or if they have any Ontario works that they need, if they have financial burdens at the moment, information about immigration processes. A lot of our work is information and referral, so we deal with newcomers, also people who have lived here for a long time and they don't have their citizenship One non-profit staff member explained how they create settlement plans with the newcomers:

And then we have our settlement services, so their job is that first stop, so helping people create settlement plans, a lot of the paperwork that you have to deal with when you're a newcomer to the country, they have access to those, and the ability to help people fill that in. They can help with housing, they can help with setting kids up in schools and all those first step things that you need when you arrive in the country, and then follow-ups throughout until the, kind of, full assimilation has happened.

In summary, settlement services were a big part of the services offered by the non-profit organizations, with all four organizations providing some level of assistance regarding the initial settlement of newcomers.

Overall, the postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations in this study offer many services to support the needs of newcomers. Next, this study will shift focus to look at how prepared the participants and their organizations feel to support students from refugee contexts.

## **Research Question 2**

The study's second primary research question investigated the following: How prepared do staff from institutions of higher learning and community organizations feel to support refugee-background students?

With refugee migration levels very high (UNICEF, 2016), a goal of this study is to understand how prepared the community feels to support these individuals. Overall, participants expressed mixed feelings about how prepared they were to support students from refugee contexts. Two themes that emerged when exploring this topic were around experience and knowledge, and funding and resources.

#### **Higher Education Staff Experience and Knowledge**

Many of the participants from the postsecondary sector expressed concern over the level of experience or knowledge that they have working with students from refugee contexts. One higher education administrator mentioned:

At least internally to this office, and I would argue probably the broader student affairs office, and potentially broader housing and conference services rather, and potentially even out in to student affairs, there isn't much expertise that I have seen around supporting international students and supporting refugees that exist, and so I say that we need to get our house in order, but we can't get our house in order without input from partners

There could also be a lack of awareness of students from refugee contexts within their institutions. One postsecondary administrator in student housing explained how they typically would not know about refugee students living in residence. Another postsecondary administrator explained how, regarding accessing community partners, "because we don't know the difference, and we don't know how many students are refugees, at this time, like I wouldn't tap into that, just because I don't know what the need is." Another administrator explained how they are still learning about this group:

I don't know if they self identify, or if we know that information in the background, I'm still learning that piece. You know, if we physically reach out to those students or they have to say, you know, "I'm a refugee and these are the resources I need," I don't know how that process works yet. I imagine it's a sensitive topic, you know, to dance around. Overall, five of the eight participants from postsecondary institutions mentioned that they either have a lack of experience working with students from refugee contexts, or do not have a high level of knowledge of them.

# **Funding and Resources**

One theme that emerged from those working in the non-profit and postsecondary sectors was related to concerns around a lack of funding and resources within their organization. Six participants elaborated on how resources can impact the services that they deliver.

This can be related to financial resources, which can impact their ability to deliver the services they want. One non-profit worker explained how a lack of funding meant that they could not provide a bus ticket, or snack to those that are taking part in a workshop. Another non-profit worker explained how a lack of funding can impact professional development: "The non-profit organization is given such little funds from the government, that, there is nothing much that they do in terms of professional development for staff, resources for newcomers and stuff like that."

A lack of funding can also have more of a personal impact on those working in the non-profit sector, as one non-profit employee mentioned, regarding their wage: "In terms of being prepared emotionally and stuff like that, I am struggling myself, and here you are trying to help someone that is struggling. So that, in itself, is a challenge."

A lack of resources can also impact the ability of organizations to differentiate services, as one university administrator noted:

I think also, you know, speaking more generally for our office and the staff in our office that, it's really hard to differentiate, it's really hard with limited resources

to differentiate to a really granular level, because there is like, you know, as I sort of said before for my role over all, there are lots of ways that we already need to kind of, be planning and delivering a program so it is inclusive for like, a wide variety of social locations.

The same administrator explained how:

Historically our international student programming hasn't really even differentiated for, between like, a Chinese student, a student from Nigeria, or a student in the United States. We kind of still, in some ways, clump them all together, and then they sort of self select in or out. So, to contemplate having like a significant influx of students coming from Arab countries such as Syria, I think, like, poses, like, a pretty substantial challenge for us, that we're probably not, we're not, well, we're not prepared to respond to that specificity of their identity or their experience as refugees.

On the flip side of this, two participants from non-profit organizations mentioned how resourcing had helped with the delivery of their programs. One non-profit worker explained how:

We've been lucky, like I said, as a youth department, to receive grants that have allowed us to establish very enhancive and detailed youth programs, so, I think our youth programs would probably be at a higher level and more adaptable to the increased numbers than a lot of other youth programs.

An individual from another non-profit organization explained how they had experienced an increase in staffing in recent years which had allowed them to better respond to an increase in interest around their program.

## **Research Question 3**

The study's third primary research question sought to identify the following: In what ways do organizations and institutions in these areas collaborate in the delivery of services to refugee students?

Another goal of this study was to understand the current collaborations that exist in the community to support newcomer students. In interviewing the participants, it is clear that there are many partnerships that currently exist, while there is also an appetite for more amongst participants.

# **Current Partnerships**

Participants from all four non-profit organizations highlighted ways that they work with postsecondary institutions. Participants from two of three postsecondary institutions highlighted ways that they work with non-profit organizations, with the third organization highlighting ways they work with other community partners. However, it seems that there are few partnerships that exist specifically for students from refugee contexts. Although there is a wide range of ways that postsecondary institutions and nonprofit organizations partnered in support of newcomer students more generally, there were a few themes of partnerships that emerged including student placements, events and volunteering, on-site support, and informal communication and one-off collaboration.

**Student placements.** Individuals from three of the four non-profit organizations mentioned how they accommodate students from universities and colleges for work placements. These students have taken on many roles within the organizations. In one case, medical students from one university came in to the organization and ran programs related to health care for the clients, such as information on accessing health care

services. For another organization, students in the nursing program at a university helped create a pamphlet on first steps for newcomers. One staff member from a non-profit organization spoke about the helpful role these placements can play:

It's also helping us in the sense that I know [university], for example, has an experiential learning team, so this team of individuals, you can sit down with the brainstorming idea, and they will create different roles and co-ops for you to help fill the holes in your organization, which has been massive for us as a not-for-profit, a lot of times, for example, let's say we want somebody to look at the way we intake data, that's not something we're going to get funding for as a settlement organization, but it's something a placement can fill the holes for.

Another non-profit staff member discussed how the length of the placement can impact its helpfulness:

The program at [college] actually, they've got a program that we tap into basically every year. And we like [college] in particular, because their practicum goes for the whole school year. There's like [university], like, we enjoy them as well, but we get their student for a semester. So, it's September to December, or January, like it's so short, like it's almost not helpful, because it requires more of us staff, to come along side this student, then it does to set them in motion with actual projects of their own. So, the [college] model is superior.

**Events and volunteering.** Another way that postsecondary institutions and community partners collaborate is on community events and volunteer support. One university administrator explained how a local non-profit organization came to their

"celebration of nations" event and gave out resources. One non-profit worker explained how they collaborated with a university drama department:

We had, [university's] drama program came in and did a study of, I believe it was six of our clients, listened to their stories and that sort of thing, and then produced a dramatic play that they did both in front of us as well as the performing arts centre to the public.

Another institution runs an event where they collaborate with the owners of local restaurants to introduce international students to different cuisines in the city. In addition to community partnerships being used for events, organizations may also provide volunteers as a form of collaboration. One non-profit worker explained how their organization has gone to a university's volunteer fair to recruit volunteers. One postsecondary administrator spoke of providing volunteers to non-profit organizations:

In my role, a lot of it is volunteer, like, students are looking to get involved and they want to, you know, to give their time and skills. So a lot of the referral I do is to, you know, whether it's just to organizations for, you know, that are having events that need volunteers, and sometimes those community partners will reach out directly to the university, and I'll get a call to say "hey we're having this," like the [non-profit organization name], they might contact us and say "we're having this event, do you have volunteers or do you have people that would like to get involved?"

Another administrator from that institution explained how:

We do get requests from local schools as well, in [regional municipality] to say, you know, "we would love to have some students come and read stories about their homeland to our students, could someone come?" This request has always gone out again through the academics coordinator, so if any student is interested in doing that, they're more than welcome to do that, as long as it doesn't interfere of course with there study time

Overall, although the collaborations for events and volunteers seemed to be more informal in nature, they still played an important role in the partnerships between organizations.

**On-site support**. Another form of collaboration was community partners having a presence at educational institutions. One non-profit organization sent a representative weekly to an adult education school, where ESL courses are taught, to provide settlement services. One postsecondary administrator explained how they have an immigration consultant who comes to the university to provide immigration advising to international students. As mentioned above, one non-profit organization sent a representative to an event where they provided resources to students, and one organization had gone to a university's volunteer fair. This can also go the other way around, with postsecondary institutions providing students to the non-profit organizations for placements, as mentioned above. One good example of on-site support through this method was the support by medical students at the non-profit organization providing programming on health care.

Informal and ad hoc collaboration. In addition to more formal opportunities like student placements, organizations also collaborate informally and on an ad hoc basis. This included approaching partners for one-off support, as one postsecondary administrator mentioned: So, what is happened is it is mostly, knowing the settlement agencies, and asking them, sort of what they need. Or them coming to us and telling us of their needs. So, they may say, you know, excuse me, I have a student that was a plumber in Iran, would like to, you know, take a plumbing course, is there anything that can be done?

Non-profit organizations may also reach out to organizations to advocate or seek out information, as one non-profit employee mentioned: "I know that we have also approached most of them for scholarships, for example, for refugee students. And we also advocate, we also advocate for credential evaluations for example." One non-profit worker explained an interesting example of a one-off collaboration with a local college:

[College] brought me in to their journalism department, and I brought one of my youth, and he just sat down there and the journalism class just asked him questions, because the teacher was teaching about Syria and said this is ridiculous, I've never been to Syria, I don't know anything about Syria, so she called me and I brought him in and he just talked about Syria for 2 hours.

Another form of one-off collaboration, mentioned by two non-profit participants, is that academic institutions reached out to them for data collection for research. Although more informal, these types of collaboration certainly seem to fill a need.

#### **Appetite for Greater Collaboration**

Although there was some collaboration taking place currently, there was certainly an appetite for greater collaboration amongst those interviewed. Overall, there seemed to be a desire and interest in greater collaboration. One university administrator explained "It'd be neat if there was a closer partnership that we were, like actually working on a project, like welcoming refugee students into the community I guess, that particular group, together. But right now we don't have that opportunity to do that."

Another university administrator expressed a desire for a more formal collaboration tied to student involvement:

We want to, we do have students that they go visit, you know, schools, and they do volunteer work and what not, but we don't have anything formal, but we're working on that to have more non-profits for internships and placements and what-not for that type of thing

Another non-profit employee explained the role community partnerships can play in helping fill gaps in service delivery:

Just the idea of, I think, and I think they're doing a better job, even within the last five years, within not-for profits and universities, is just that idea of community partnerships, like from a university standpoint. So, the idea of understanding that yes, they may not have the services at [university], let's say, to help support a refugee student, but if they have a partnership with an organization like us, they have somewhere to send that student, right? So, using organizations like us, to fill gaps within their services, and I think that's a massive component that they need to make sure that they're keeping strong, if they don't already have it established.

A desire for greater collaboration did not mean they were unsatisfied with the current levels of collaboration. When asked if they were satisfied with the current partnerships, one non-profit worker mentioned: "On the current operation level, absolutely, but in terms of looking at opportunities for growth and increase, I think there's room for more to be done." Another non-profit worker shared a similar sentiment. Regarding student placements, they mentioned "And the co-op idea, and that I definitely think is very satisfactory. Again, my idea, the weakness of this is how do we get refugee newcomers into the postsecondary institutions in the easiest process and the cheapest process possible."

When asked about their satisfaction with the current partnerships, another nonprofit worker explained: "Pretty good, I think as far as it goes, like in terms of our, meeting our needs, but in terms of meeting the needs of our guests, I think yeah, I think the institutions could do more." Overall, although there may be satisfaction with some aspects of the collaboration, the general sense seems to be that more can be done, and that there is a desire for greater collaboration. One university administrator mentioned: "The one thing I don't want us to be is an island, we have to be part of something." When considering greater collaboration, one could consider the importance of the relationship being reciprocal, as one participant mentioned: "It's really important for us to remember that, we can't just, it's not fair for us to just go and ask them for support, we need to offer something back as well, so we need to think very carefully about what that would be."

#### **Research Question 4**

The study's fourth primary research question investigated the following: What do higher learning and community organizations feel would help them better support refugee students, and what role can community partnerships play in this?

Those working in both the non-profit and postsecondary sectors had many great ideas and insights about what would help them feel more prepared to support newcomer individuals, whether that was students from refugee contexts, or newcomers more generally, and to implement programming at their organizations. This included a need for training and education, greater communication and networking between community partners, more opportunities for exposure, more bridging programs, greater flexibility with postsecondary admissions process, and greater cultural representation in their organizations.

# Need for Training and Education

The importance of further training and education related to supporting individuals from refugee contexts was a prominent theme. This training could involve learning about the unique characteristics of the population, as one university administrator mentioned:

I think, it maybe falls into training as well, but some sort of direct conversations around, some of the known differences between domestic students and international students, and international students who are refugees, and maybe including exchange students in that because I know that there is often, even though, I know the difference between an international student and an exchange student, there is often confusion in regards to those two things, and so, I think that that would be, even just a useful place to start

Another administrator mentioned how education around the status of the students would be useful:

I think, education as to what exactly, when the refugees arrive, what is there status, and I'm not, I'm not sure what, but there are two types of refugee status, and depending on the type of status they have, some are considered international, and some are not.

One postsecondary administrator spoke about the value of the perspectives of

organizations that do work in the community:

It's in the community right, they're, I would say, they're the experts on, you know, providing services for not only, like not university students but refugees who come to [region], and exist in the community in other ways. I would only see it if they are involved in the university life, if they're a student, that's kind of where I would meet them. So, you know, they have their resources for, you know, the much wider context, and so we use them whenever possible.

Another postsecondary administrator mentioned:

I think another thing to keep in mind is that you can't boil the ocean, and so, you know, I would say like within our, within residence life within my role we do a good job of a lot of things but we can't do a good job with everything and it's important to remember that, like, that we're never going to be experts in everything, and so, we need to use our resources, and they need to use us as well.

Training and education does not necessarily need to be formal, and other methods of education could me helpful as well. For example, one participant mentioned how case studies could be useful:

I think, you know, in some cases like, just being able to, almost have case studies of, both of refugee university students who have thrived, and, to some degree have failed to thrive as well, because I think that, you know, like both for the research that you're doing, and also just how I think kind of, sometimes training and data is received by folks that we resonate with stories, and like then draw things out of them. And so, to me it seems like, you know, case studies of different students and saying like, you know "student A had, you know, came to an institution and there were these supports in place to meet these specific needs, and, you know, lets try and like connect some dots as to why they ended up being successful," as opposed to student Z who, you know, came here and like, maybe the pre-arrival information was really good but once they landed here they were just kind of clumped into the general student population and they struggle because they didn't have, you know, like the mentor that they needed or just someone to help them kind of navigate the different systems that kind of compose a university.

This education could also come in the form of research, as one participant mentioned how this could be helpful:

Maybe more research needs to be done to say "what are those specific needs." And we're starting to track that data a lot more, who comes in, what kind of assistance do they need. And then if we build up that, kind of, that track record of, we have more of this type of question, than that's a message to us to say we need to, maybe provide more of that service, or, you know, that might dictate the future, but those are beginning plans right now.

This could also include hearing directly from students themselves:

I guess hearing from them, like it would be neat to get a bit more like, feedback or research that might have been done about what did they need, like, what did they see their needs are, you know, what is important to them, in terms of support? Like coming from the actual refugees too, not just us Canadians sitting here going what we think they need right?

# **Greater Communication and Networking**

Throughout the interviews, many participants from both the non-profit and postsecondary sector spoke about the value of greater communication, exchange of

information, and networking between postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations. One way that this could take place is by having a contact person or liaison between the partners. One non-profit worker explained how "if you have liaison, someone from university in contact regularly with our employment councillors, and who's responsible for education also, would be great." Another staff member from a nonprofit organization explained:

I think just having those contact information, or, knowing who to reach to, when it comes to university and colleges would be great, not just a general number, right? So, I think it's, again, it's that collaboration, right, to have someone to speak and know, okay this is the [organization], they're dealing with this type of people, and, maybe that's where we can get also clients.

One non-profit employee explained how having a point of contact could help, given their heavy workload:

We are trying to be up to date with the information. But, as you see our case load is kind of heavy, so we don't have that time to go search for any update information. It will be very good if they have something ready in, or something like service providers who are up to date, update the information up to date with other service providers like our organization. For example, [university], if they have someone who is communicating regularly with our organization.

In regard to supporting international and refugee students, one postsecondary administrator mentioned the importance of having input from partners:

That said though, at least internally to this office, and I would argue probably the broader student affairs office, and potentially broader [department name] rather,

and potentially even out in to student affairs, there isn't much expertise that I have seen around supporting international students and supporting refugees that exist, and so I say that we need to get our house in order but we can't get our house in order without input from partners, so I think, I think what needs to happen is, we need to be able to get the right people around the table who can help us form our, form our strategy from an informed and somewhat nuanced perspective.

Another idea that was raised was around accessibility of information. One non-profit employee explained:

I think it's just the information, like, to have, like access to information which is, because sometimes, when you go to the colleges or university websites, you have to go through all this clicking, but sometimes it doesn't get you anywhere, they just give you very general information, right? Or, I find that it's not like before, before they would give you a phone number you can talk to a person and they'll give you the information. Now what people are doing is like go on the website and go here and it will tell you.

The same participant explained:

Websites need to be a lot, like, immigrant friendly, because, some parents don't have the same skills as the kids, right, because the kids are dealing with computers, everyday, and their phones everyday, parents don't, so it needs to be a lot easier for them to access certain things.

The communication can go the other way to, in terms of non-profit organizations advocating to postsecondary institutions. One non-profit employee explained:

I think part of it would be just that advocacy piece, right? Because, making them

aware of the population and the unique characteristics of the population, right? Like, what are some of the timelines for a refugee claimant? What are some of the hurdles they face? What are some of the things that would push them back and would look unappealing to them? So, you know, how can we make the institutions aware of the thinking that these folks go through.

### **Opportunities for Exposure**

Four participants made mention of non-profit organizations having a presence on campus. One staff member from a non-profit organization mentioned how:

Something else that academic institutions could maybe do more for example, just have an open house for example, a community open house and invite all service providers. Like when they are having an international students event at school, welcome the community agencies that are serving newcomers, to also come and be part of those events. Organize a refugees family open house event or something, but include the community service providers.

In addition to a one-time event, as mentioned above, it could also be helpful to have a more consistent presence on campus, as one non-profit employee mentioned, "like maybe having some sort of collaboration with settlement services to come in once, twice a week or one day a full day and people make appointments as needed. Because those things would teach also about what we do."

One postsecondary administrator explained how it can be helpful for organizations to have a presence on campus, as it can be difficult to refer students to services off-campus:

Anytime, you know, a student is told, you know, "you have to go here, you have

to go downtown, take this bus," like if the pathway to get to the service is really long-winded and complicated, that really cuts out on the likelihood that they're going to, you know, reach that services.

# **Bridging Programs**

One way that universities could better support non-profit organizations is by providing more bridging programs for newcomers. For the purpose of this study, bridging programs refer to educational programs that help newcomers transition their previous professional experience and qualifications in to a Canadian context. One non-profit employee explained how there are few bridging programs in place for newcomers to the community, and that they may have to refer clients to other communities as a result. The same individual mentioned:

[University] has one of the best medical schools in the country. They have a beautiful engineering program and stuff like that. Why can't they collaborate with settlement, with CIC to be able to offer bridging programs that are federally funded by the government?

One non-profit worker explained how it would also be helpful if they were more accommodating to newcomers:

I know there is some bridging programs for doctors and stuff like that or for nurses that they've done and it's great. Because those people actually get ahead right? Because it's, I guess, for doctors it's hard to do it, because they have to do so much, like, to me, I've heard that a lot of the English, or the wording that they use on those tests, are really like hard. So, I think they should also think of like, you know, kind of make it more friendly for newcomers and, is the practice, yeah you want them to learn our laws because there is different maybe laws and what

not, or policies, but I think it should be more like, language friendly for them.

Three non-profit workers mentioned bridging programs in the interviews, and some of the areas of interest discussed included teaching, medicine, engineering, and accounting. Although these bridging programs seemed to focus on professional programs, there was also the need for opportunities to get students up to speed in English, as was mentioned by the one non-profit employee previously.

### **Flexibility With Admissions**

In discussion with those in the non-profit sector, four of them shared insights related to flexibility with admissions processes. One non-profit worker posed what they perceived to be a challenge to be addressed in this regard:

I think the big challenge, and I think it is what you're looking at, which is why I was so interested to talk to you about it, is the idea of going the other direction, how we best get our students, or our youth access to that postsecondary level, and how can we make it a smoother transition and one that isn't time intensive.

There were many ideas that were raised about how this concern can be addressed. One non-profit worker shared an example of a program offered by another university that they thought would be helpful in their community:

Basically, they are taking in students, I think they've got some funding for this or something, but, they're taking in students who would otherwise not be able to, and it's a select field, it's not a huge class, it's like 40 kids or something. And they're taking them in and they're giving them a general, they're starting with like a general education that goes for like one semester, and the work that they do will count as credit should they enroll at the school.

They further mentioned:

So how can you take people that, can't afford or start school right now, but, really want to track in that direction. Like, if you can make a mark on their life right now, by investing in them and saying "hey it's only going to be 2 months of school, you're going to get a taste of these four different disciplines, you're going to be marked, and, you're going to come out of here with two credits which are good if you end up enrolling here when things become more available to you," right?

Another non-profit worker shared a similar idea of creating a trial program that prospective students can take part in:

I think about creating a way of giving them experience within their areas of interest, their subject knowledge of interest, but also being able to use that because it's on the campus, because it's part of the university, the university gets to see who they are before they give them full acceptance into a, like almost trial version of a program. Because, otherwise they have to go back through high school which costs them a lot of years and often times the same issue comes up, where their English isn't strong enough, they're not doing very well on subjects, so then they don't have the grade point average in order to apply to postsecondary.

Flexibility with admissions could also include taking a more individualized approach to students or possibly an entrance exam to determine where students are at:

In 1990s when we came, we had diplomas, we had certificates, but what they did, they saw our certificates and they said, for example, instead of taking 4 years, you will take 2 years, or instead of taking 1 year, you will take 6 months, if they do something like that. Like, do an exam, like, to be in this course, pass this exam, if they pass the exam, they have the knowledge.

Although the concept of flexibility with admissions may seem difficult, one of the participants interviewed was from a non-profit organization that has worked successfully with postsecondary institutions for many years on admitting students from refugee contexts. This individual mentioned:

So, we're starting to think about having those conversations about how can the presence of our program inform and enhance access to higher education for other resettled populations that are already here? Because we do have accommodations made for our program, but we're kind of that in between liaison that they trust, that the admissions offices trust, that we've selected them, we've verified on the student's behalf, whereas that wouldn't exist, so a lot of the schools would need to consider if they're going to be applying admissions accommodations for people coming from refugee contexts, just to consider what accommodations they can provide and the capacity that they have to provide those.

## Representation

Two participants in the non-profit sector mentioned cultural representation in postsecondary institutions. This could be regarding language, as one non-profit employee mentioned:

So, we have an Arabic speaking youth worker, Filipino youth worker, so she

speaks Tagalog, but, having that comfort of their own language, even with my youth that have very good English, they still have that extra element of comfort when it's in their own language, so, having access to that sort of thing within international services at university would be massive.

This same individual mentioned:

I think, unless you have the collection of employees that make up the different cultures that you're dealing with, you're not truly sensitive. So, I think languages, and multi-culturalism, diversity within your departments, is as important as training could ever be.

Another non-profit employee put it simply in stating, "just hire, hire immigrants, really, let your institutions reflect the people that are in your community." An individual from another non-profit organization explained the value of lived experience, in regard to a mentorship program they are interested in establishing:

It's one thing when, you know, a formal staff person at an organization says something to you versus somebody who has lived experience, not that the staff person may or may not have lived experience, but once you have that hat on as a staff person, somebody's going to listen to you in a certain way versus a more personal experience. So, that's what we're trying to build on, and maybe have them do more of the, the mentors do more of the support, the follow-up, the potential like webinar content we may be delivering to students, all those kinds of things.

#### **Taking Advantage of Internationalization Efforts**

While interviewing the participants, it became clear that there are many internationalization efforts taking place at postsecondary institutions. For example, one postsecondary participant explained how a new committee has been started to respond to an increase in international students, and another postsecondary administrator referenced a strategic partnership with the Confucius institute. One non-profit employee mentioned:

We've been trying in our growth and our engagement efforts to focus on how the presence of a program like this, and initiatives to support refugee students, should align with your internationalization goals, and that, internationalization doesn't only mean sending your students overseas and having partnerships with institutions overseas, but it is also about what sort of environment are you creating on campus, and having the presence of this program and the opportunities for students to be involved in refugee resettlement is quite a powerful experience. And, I think, you know, one of the outcomes that we talk about in our program is, obviously there's huge benefit to the individual who's being resettled to Canada and being given a scholarship to, and admission in to an institution, but those that are part of the sponsoring groups, the local committees, the staff, the faculty, the students, it in many ways changes their lives and it informs them to be more aware and educated people, in their communities.

When considering international services, another non-profit employee explained the importance of understanding the diversity of backgrounds that newcomer students come from:

But understanding that there's two different types of international. There's the international student that's coming here specifically to study, and then there's the

international student that is technically, let's say they have their PR, or is coming here as a Canadian student now, but would recognize themselves as a newcomer. And I think that's the gap, that's what's being missed. The international services department is looking more at that international student. A lot of times they have financial backing, majority of time. They have an understanding of how the system works, they've been coming through probably private education, IB [International Baccalaureate] programs that are set up to establish into a university program, where as the other one is fighting through that secondary school, and is struggling finding a way to access the program, but then, no understanding whatsoever of what that means.

Overall, the participants highlighted many relevant suggestions and reflections that could be applied to practice and relate to the themes highlighted in the literature. Next, this study will discuss the findings while comparing them to the themes from the review of literature, such as the economic, cultural and familial, social, health, structural, and academic challenges highlighted above.

### **CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION**

When reviewing the data for this research, there were many themes that emerged that were consistent with what was identified in the review of literature. However, there were also some key themes from the literature that were not identified. There were no surprises that emerged from the data collection. The wide array of participant experiences was very helpful as it resulted in many different perspectives being brought to the table.

### Perceptions of Challenges for Individuals From Refugee Contexts

Although some of the participants expressed a lack of knowledge of or experience with students from refugee contexts, and focused more on international students, they still highlighted many different challenges faced by newcomers that were consistent with the literature.

### Access

When looking at issues of access, documentation was a prominent theme among participants, which is consistent with the literature reviewed above (Anselme & Hands, 2010; Dryden-Peterson, 2010; Gately, 2015; McWilliams & Bonet, 2016; Shakya et al., 2010). In total, eight participants raised concerns regarding the challenges associated with credentials or documentation. Of interest, is that six out of seven non-profit workers highlighted this as a challenge, which demonstrates the significance of this concern.

## Language

Language is a multifaceted challenge that was identified by the participants, which is consistent with the findings in the literature that refugee and international students may encounter language challenges (Kanno & Varghese, 2010; Kong et al., 2016; Shakya et al., 2010). One area of interest that emerged in the data was the concept of students having an understanding of the English language, but struggling with the academic side of the language. Perhaps this could be due to the fact that they have not had ample opportunity to develop academic fluency, as it was highlighted above that "researchers have noted it takes from five to seven years for one to acquire proficiency for academic learning in a second language" (Naidoo, 2013, p. 450). Beyond this specific concept, language in general was a common theme that emerged. This could possibly be explained by language being an easily observable challenge that is more visible at the surface level during initial consultations with students. The stories shared by participants about the challenges regarding language could also align with the idea of English being a "gatekeeper" to higher education as highlighted by Naidoo (2015).

#### **Economic Challenges**

Another theme that emerged in the data was economic challenges faced by newcomers. One area of interest from this corresponded to employment concerns. Employment challenges were a common theme in the literature (Calder et al., 2016; Ferede, 2010; Joyce et al., 2010; Kanu, 2008; Plasterer, 2010). However, most of the literature reviewed for this study focused more on employment challenges faced by international or refugee students, whereas some of the conversation with the participants in this study had a focus on employment issues faced by adults. As such, much of this data fell outside the scope of this research, and was not included. One comment of interest that was included was about the difficulty refugees may have getting Canadian work experience. In a study by Plasterer (2010), as referenced above, a participant highlighted a similar concern: "The barrier was lack of Canadian experience. That was the barrier in getting your first job, it was hard to get that first job. But after getting it, the second was easier, the third was easier" (p. 67).

Beyond employment, financial challenges more generally were mentioned by nine participants. This is a high response rate for this challenge which demonstrated how large and well known of a challenge financial issues can be. The theme of financial challenges faced by newcomers also emerged in the literature (Plasterer, 2010; Shakya et al., 2010). Of interest, one theme from the literature review that did not emerge from the participants in this study was regarding newcomer youth working to support their families (Joyce et al., 2010; Kong et al., 2016; Shakya et al., 2010). It is difficult to speculate why this may be the case. Perhaps it could be because this is beyond the scope of what many of these individuals may know about refugee students.

#### **Cultural Challenges**

Cultural challenges were another theme raised by some participants that is consistent with the literature. In particular, one insight shared around the development of a third culture is of interest when looking at the literature. The participant explained the concept of developing a third culture in between the culture they grew up with and the culture of the country they are transitioning to, in this case Canada. This idea of creating a third culture could relate to the study by Brooker and Lawrence (2012) that highlighted the differences in transition amongst students who identified as biculturally exploring and committing and biculturally exploring without committing. It also shares commonalities with the idea of individuals balancing the differences between their ethnic and host cultures as mentioned above (Kong et al., 2016; McBrien, 2005).

Another area of interest from the data regarded the stories shared by participants

about cultural misunderstandings. As shown above, three participants shared unique stories about cultural misunderstandings that resulted in conflict. One could use these examples as an indicator of the importance of educators working to understand the context of refugee and international students (McBrien, 2005; Naidoo, 2013, 2015). If these individuals can develop a strong understanding of the cultural norms and customs of newcomer students, then perhaps it could make it easier to avoid potential misunderstandings and conflict due to differing cultural contexts.

One interesting concept in the data worth further exploration is the fact that three of the administrators mentioned how they do not view or label refugee students differently from other international students. This could be positive for some students if they would like a fresh start and are trying to shed the label of refugee or negative stereotypes that could be associated with it, as highlighted above in the literature. As Uptin et al. (2016) mention, "The young people in the study, like the young people in Kumsa's (2006) study in Canada, strongly reject being called 'refugee,' particularly in relation to its use to describe their current identity and status in Australia" (p. 600). That being said, on the contrary, the literature also states the importance of understanding the unique context of these students (McBrien, 2005; Naidoo, 2013, 2015).

Although many insights were shared regarding cultural challenges, one area that was missing that emerged in the literature is the impact of gender as a challenge that could impact the success of newcomer students. Perhaps this is due to the broad nature of the questions asked in this study, or the scope of the work done by participants.

# **Discrepancies in the Data and Literature**

Overall, the main themes of challenges that emerged from the interviews were

consistent with the literature. As shown above, there were some subthemes that did not emerge in the data collection. Furthermore, there were also some larger themes from the literature that did not emerge in the data from this study. First, familial challenges and impacts on education was not a common theme raised by participants in this study. On the higher education side, this could perhaps be due to the fact that many of the participants were still in the early stages of considering potential services for students from refugee contexts, and have not thought that far ahead.

Second, another area that was not commonly addressed by participants was the mental and physical health challenges that could be faced by newcomer students. Perhaps this could be because those that were interviewed were more focused on the initial transitional and settlement needs of newcomers. Furthermore, perhaps it could be due to a limitation of perspectives, and that this is a factor that is not commonly thought of by staff and administrators. Future research could involve participants who work in the counselling and health services side of postsecondary institutions, as they may be able to speak more thoroughly to this area.

Despite these two themes, the perceptions of challenges raised by participants was consistent with the themes that emerged in the literature. That being said, although some participants highlighted concerns about a lack of understanding of the needs of students from refugee contexts, the perceptions of participants in this study were in line, for the most part, with the literature.

#### **Support Services for Newcomers**

The participants in this study highlight many services and supports offered through their organizations that could certainly benefit students from refugee contexts. All of the supports highlighted in the data can easily be related to the challenges that emerged in the literature.

First, the participants in this study highlighted a variety of language supports that were offered to newcomer students. These language supports could certainly help address an important challenge, as mentioned in the literature, linguistic challenges could be a barrier faced by international and refugee students (Kanno & Varghese, 2010; Kong et al., 2016; Shakya et al., 2010). Furthermore, looking back again at the concept of English being a "gatekeeper" (Naidoo, 2015), if this is indeed the case, it is valuable for institutions of higher learning to offer language supports to ensure that students are not being excluded on this basis.

Second, when looking at the support services offered pertaining to employment, these supports could help address the challenges raised in the literature, as employment and economic challenges more broadly were themes that emerged (Ferede, 2010; Kanu, 2008; Plasterer, 2010; Shakya et al., 2010). However, there was not an emphasis by participants on supports pertaining to broader economic challenges, and this is an area that could certainly benefit from greater support.

Third, within the domain of social support, some participants highlighted services and initiatives they offer that could help newcomers in the development of relationships. One area in particular was the mentorship opportunities highlighted by the institutions of higher learning. These mentorship opportunities could help address the challenges related to the development of relationships and social networks highlighted in the literature (Joyce et al., 2010; Smith & Khawaja, 2011). Furthermore, participants offered examples of events they offer for international students that could help connect them with each other and local students. Events such as this and opportunities to connect local and international students could have a positive impact, as the study by Hendrickson et al. (2011) noted earlier demonstrated the potential positive impacts of relationships between local and international students. Furthermore, having these cultural events and opportunities to connect local and international students could also help create the supportive environment that was highlighted as a success factor in the review of the literature.

Finally, when looking at the broader theme of settlement services, which was a large component of the services offered by the non-profit organizations, these services could perhaps assist newcomers with overcoming many of the challenges that emerged in the literature including issues with housing (Calder et al., 2016; Kanu, 2008), and issues with information (Calder et al., 2016) or having unrealistic expectations (Plasterer, 2010). In conjunction, it seems that the settlement supports offered by these organizations touch on many key areas of challenges that were highlighted in the review of literature.

Despite a wide array of services being offered that meet the needs of newcomer students, including those specifically from refugee contexts, there are still some challenges in the literature that were not addressed by the supports highlighted by the participants. In particular, services in support of newcomer mental health did not emerge as a theme. Mental health as a challenge experienced by newcomers was also not a theme that emerged in the data, which could suggest that this is not an area that is currently a high priority when looking at the provision of services for newcomers. Perhaps this could be due to the limited resources that some organizations have to work with, and as such, they must focus on certain areas. Another theme of challenges that was not sufficiently addressed by the services offered by organizations was structural challenges. Again, perhaps this could be due to limited resources, and organizations focusing on and prioritizing the most immediate and pressing issues experienced by newcomers.

### **Participant Preparedness**

Throughout the interviews, it became apparent that there were many different levels of preparedness that participants felt towards supporting students from refugee contexts. It appeared to be a spectrum with some participants feeling prepared, some feeling underprepared, and some expressing feelings of both. As highlighted above, from the interviews, some of the factors that emerged that could impact these feelings of preparedness were the participants' experience working with and knowledge of students from refugee contexts, and funding and resources available within their organizations.

First, as highlighted above, five of the eight participants from postsecondary institutions mentioned that they either have a lack of experience working with students from refugee contexts or do not have a high level of knowledge of them. This could justify the need for training in this area because, as was highlighted in the literature review, it is important to understand the context of refugee students (McBrien, 2005; Naidoo, 2013, 2015). As was mentioned above by Fruja Amthor and Roxas (2016), "a comparative lack of engagement with experiences of immigrant or refugee youth tends to obscure the complexity of some of these silenced experiences" (p. 157).

Second, funding and resources can certainly have a large impact on an organizations ability to deliver adequate services, and this was a concern for some in this study. Funding and resources were not an area that were explored initially in the review of literature for this study, but evidence of similar concerns in the literature can be found. In one study looking at challenges faced by immigrant settlement agencies in a nearby region, both executive directors and frontline staff expressed concern with a lack of funding, as well as restrictive funding mandates from the government (Mukhtar, Dean, Wilson, Ghassemi, & Wilson, 2016). That being said, the participants in this study are certainly not alone in their concerns about funding.

Another study of interest looked at the competing priorities for funding at a postsecondary institution in Australia with a large number of international students, that some believed did not provide adequate funding to international services (Forbes-Mewett & Nyland, 2012). It was found that a large amount of the funds was going to research intensive faculties, perhaps at the behest of services for international students. In one case, the business faculty at this university was asked to earn a large surplus to go back to the university. Not all were happy with this:

Two interview participants from the Business faculty expressed strong emotion associated with their belief that excessive resources were distributed to research intensive faculties to the detriment of providing adequate resources to support international students. (Forbes-Mewett & Nyland, 2012, p. 188)

One participant from this study mentioned: "I mean if we've chosen to take international students then we need to be fair dinkum about what we give them, in some sense match their expectations" (Forbes-Mewett & Nyland, 2012, p. 188). Although there is no indication from the participants in this study that similar concerns had emerged at their institutions, this certainly speaks to the political nature that funding can take on when it comes to increased international student enrollment. It also speaks to the importance of universities and colleges using funds to adequately resource international student services, to ensure they can provide adequate services to this demographic.

#### **Current Collaborations**

As shown above, there are many ways that postsecondary institutions and community organizations collaborate. When examining these collaborations, it appears that their primary function is to build the capacity of these organizations and institutions to provide support for students from refugee contexts and newcomers more generally. For example, when looking at the themes of student placements and providing volunteers, although these collaborations may not directly address challenges faced by newcomer students, they could potentially go a long way in providing organizations with greater capacity to provide a wider array of services. When considering the concerns over funding raised earlier, student placements could perhaps be an effective way of addressing needs in organizations at lower costs.

# Enhancing Feelings of Preparedness to Support Students From Refugee Contexts

As demonstrated above, the participants in this study raised many suggestions for what would help them feel more prepared to support students from refugee contexts. Many of these ideas are relevant when considering the challenges and success factors highlighted in the literature. First, many participants discussed greater training and education, and regardless of whether it is specific training, research, or case studies, this all relates strongly to the importance of understanding the context of refugee-background students (McBrien, 2005; Naidoo, 2013, 2015). In turn, this could perhaps help further build capacity for organizations to implement supports and services for students from refugee contexts.

Second, as highlighted above in the review of literature, international and refugee students may face challenges with employment (Joyce et al., 2010; Kanu, 2008; Plasterer,

2010) and thus, may benefit from bridging programs. However, this is certainly the case with newcomers more generally as well. Bevelander and Pendakur (2014) found that in the first 5 years since migrating, both male and female government-assisted refugees and asylum refugees in Canada had lower employment rates and lower average incomes than family reunion immigrants (p. 700). In a different study of recently arrived immigrants from a variety of ages to London, Ontario, Huot, Chen, King, Painter-Zykmund, and Watt (2016), mention how

a frequent experience among participants was being denied consideration for job openings due to a lack of Canadian experience. Participants felt marginalized when they faced exclusion on the grounds of having no previous experience working in Canada, despite extensive vocational and educational experience gained elsewhere. A common response was to pursue volunteer positions that offered insights into Canadian workplace values and culture. (p. 712)

Overall, it appears that newcomers to Canada, whether they are immigrants more generally or refugee postsecondary students, may experience challenges with employment. This provides a rational for a greater investment in bridging programs, as was advocated for by some of the participants.

Third, when exploring the suggestion of greater flexibility with admissions to postsecondary institutions, this is very relevant to the literature. As highlighted above in the literature, issues with admissions can be a big challenge for students from refugee contexts, which justifies the need for "a more sensitive and flexible system for assessing diplomas and degrees from back home" (Shakya et al., 2010, p. 71). The fact that four of

seven participants from the non-profit sector shared insights pertaining to flexibility with admissions processes speaks to how prominent of a concern this is.

Finally, when looking at the theme of representation within organization, this again relates to the concept of taking a culturally relevant approach and understanding the context of refugee students as was mentioned in the review of literature. By having stronger cross-cultural representation within institutions, perhaps it could help them be more prepared to address the unique needs of these individuals. A desire for greater diversity is also consistent with government approaches, as according to the Ontario Public Service website, "The OPS strives to be a workplace where everyone feels welcomed, valued and respected. Its Diversity Office is responsible for transforming the OPS into a more diverse, accessible and inclusive organization that supports all employees in reaching their full potential" (Government of Ontario, 2016, Diversity and Accessibility section, para. 1). Ensuring equitable hiring practices for those from refugee contexts is a tangible example of how institutions of higher learning could better position themselves to support these students.

#### **Implications for Practice**

When considering the themes from the interviews and the review of literature, there are many implications for practice that emerge including taking advantage of internationalization efforts, engaging in meaningful training and learning opportunities, stronger communication and information sharing between organizations, focusing on a broader demographic scope, making the most of student placements, and ensuring mutually beneficial partnerships between non-profit organizations and postsecondary institutions.

#### **Taking Advantage of Internationalization Efforts**

Canadian institutions of higher learning are certainly going through processes of internationalization. Guo and Guo (2017) cite a couple of indicators at Canadian universities, such as an increasing number of international students and a 2014 survey "where 95% of responding institutions identify internationalization as part of their strategic plan" (p. 854). This internationalization was apparent when speaking with participants in the postsecondary sector. As mentioned above, when institutions are developing internationalization strategies, it is important for them to consider how these strategies can align with refugee student success strategies.

## **Engaging in Meaningful Training and Learning Opportunities**

As shown above, many participants in the postsecondary sector expressed a desire for training and education so they can understand the contexts of students from refugee backgrounds. This is in line with the literature highlighted in this study which calls for educators to better understand the contexts of these students. When examining the literature reviewed for this study, there were some challenges identified that were not raised by participants from the postsecondary study in this sector, which indicates a need for further training. Furthermore, based on the mixed feelings shown by participants in the postsecondary sector when it comes to knowing the needs of students from refugee contexts and the desire expressed by some participants to engage in education, it seems prudent that institutions of higher learning engage in some training or education on the contexts of these students. This could be a unique opportunity for organizations to come together and support one another, and to share expertise, as mentioned above. It could be helpful for postsecondary institutions to reach out to non-profits and other community experts for support with institutional training and education efforts.

95

In meeting with participants from the non-profit sector, it is obvious that a high level of knowledge and expertise exists that postsecondary organizations could take advantage of. However, regardless of who provides the training, there is a strong rational for some education on the needs, challenges, and contexts of students from refugee backgrounds.

# **Communication and Information Sharing**

As shown above, some participants expressed a desire for better communication between non-profit organizations and postsecondary institutions. One way that this could be done, as mentioned by some participants above, is having a designated liaison person at organizations for ease of communication. This could be useful in one-off situations when those in the non-profit sector would like to reach out with a question or to gather information. As mentioned above in the literature, international students accessing and understanding relevant information from universities can be a challenge (Calder et al., 2016), and thus, having a liaison that non-profit organizations could contact could help alleviate this. Furthermore, there was some concern raised by participants about difficulties finding information from postsecondary institutions. As such, it is recommended that institutions of higher learning and non-profit organizations work together to ensure all websites are up to date, contain all relevant information, and as one participant put it, are "immigrant friendly." Perhaps this could include having more language options on websites, or regularly updated sections specifically for newcomers.

### Focusing on a Broader Demographic Scope

One interesting recommendation for this study that came as a surprise was regarding the demographics of newcomers accessing postsecondary education. For the review of literature for this study, the research focused on newcomer youth, and research was not consulted that focused on access to education for newcomer adults or those who have established careers back home. However, while interviewing some participants for this study, it became clear that it is important to examine postsecondary access beyond the traditional lens of youth accessing education. From this comes the importance of remembering that those who access higher education can be from many different age groups and at different points in their careers. Therefore, when thinking about services or initiatives to support the access and success of individuals from refugee contexts to education, it is important to think about how you can also support the needs of those from older age groups or who had established careers back home. It is important to think not only through the lens of an undergraduate degree, but also to consider continuing education departments as well when thinking about services for refugees. One way that this could be done, as was mentioned in the findings section, is with more options for bridging programs for newcomers. As shown in some of the studies highlighted in this paper, refugees from all age groups face challenges, and thus, it is important for postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations to work together to figure out how they can address this.

#### Making the Most of Student Placements

As shown above, student placements were a common partnership amongst the organizations. These placements can be of great value to the organizations. It is important for institutions of higher learning to continue working with non-profit organization to make sure that the placements are of value and meet the needs of the organization. One way that this can be done is by looking at length; as highlighted above, one participant

mentioned how they had a preference for the placements that ran the full year as opposed to just a semester, for which they commented "like it's so short, like it's almost not helpful, because it requires more of us staff, to come along side this student, then it does to set them in motion with actual projects of their own." Second, postsecondary institutions should work with those in the non-profit sector to make sure they are meeting a need within the organizations. As shown above, placements have the opportunity to be very useful for the organizations that they support, with the one non-profit employee highlighting the value of the experiential learning team that can help develop opportunities to meet the needs of organizations. Overall, student placements can be very valuable for organizations, and it is important that the postsecondary partners try their best to make them as useful as possible for non-profit organizations.

#### **Mutually Beneficial Partnerships**

As a final implication to consider when implementing the above suggestions, it is important for all partners to work to ensure that community partnerships are truly mutually beneficial. As shown above, some of the participants were concerned with funding and resources, and it was clear in the process of scheduling and taking part in interviews, that all participants were very busy with their day-to-day work. Therefore, it is important to make sure that all partnerships provide value to everyone involved. To reiterate what was highlighted above, one education administrator mentioned how "it's really important for us to remember that, we can't just, it's not fair for us to just go and ask them for support, we need to offer something back as well."

Overall, community partnerships can have a positive impact on those involved. According to Naidoo (2013), School–community–university partnerships like RAS can increase the control of people over development processes; lead to more resources from a wider range of actors; increase program demand, relevance, efficiency and sustainability; and develop new knowledge, skills and attitudes in those participating in the process. (p. 460)

In this study it became apparent, as well, that participants saw the value in partnerships.

### **Implications for Policy**

When considering the data highlighted above, there are many implications for policy pertaining to refugee student success. First, a lack of funding was a concern identified by participants. There were also positive examples shared of how organizations can thrive when given appropriate resources. As such, it would be valuable for policymakers to consider the issue of funding, and commit to ensuring funding practices meet the evolving needs of both postsecondary institutions and community organizations.

Second, as highlighted in the literature and data, there are a variety of challenges related to postsecondary admissions processes, student loans, and other structural barriers. As such, governments should make a concerted effort to reduce structural barriers that could impact the successful transition of students from refugee contexts and newcomers more generally. Policymakers should work to better understand the journey that newcomer students take from start to finish in their educational endeavours, and use this to inform the policies they enact.

Third, as is highlighted above in the findings and implications for practice, there are benefits to putting in place more intentional training and educational opportunities for educators who work with newcomer students and students from refugee contexts. The government could play a key role in this by mandating institutions of higher learning to develop training strategies for those who work closely with this demographic. As highlighted above, the government of Canada has expressed a commitment to supporting refugees, and this could help take it a step further.

Finally, as discussed briefly above, an area of development that could be impacted by policy is working towards a more representative workforce. Policymakers can make intentional efforts to ensure appropriate representation in the workforce, which could include ensuring equal opportunity for applicants from refugee contexts, and ensuring that the credentials of newcomers are valued and accepted.

### **Implications for Research**

This study barely scratches the surface of a very important area that deserves further research. In addition to more research being conducted on the topic of refugee education generally, there are a few key areas that would specifically benefit from greater research. First, the findings above indicate that institutions of higher learning have many great programs in place to support international students, and many new ideas for the future as well. In the future, after they have had time to initiate and assess current and new programs, it would be valuable to revisit these institutions and explore how the changes have translated in to services that meet the needs of students from refugee contexts.

Second, this study focused only on staff and administrators, and missed many important perspectives. In the future, it would be valuable to have research focused on the perspectives of students from refugee contexts. This could include inviting students to share their thoughts on their challenges and barriers, and their perceptions towards support services. In addition to students, it would be helpful to have the perspectives of those working at all levels of government, faculty from postsecondary institutions, and family of students from refugee contexts.

Third, to develop a more holistic understanding of the barriers faced by refugees, and support services that exists, it would be valuable to conduct research focusing on the K-12 educational environment. This would be particularly valuable since, as mentioned above, many of the newcomer refugees to Canada may be under the age of 18. Furthermore, some these students are likely to transition to higher education, so it would be helpful to understand the experiences they are bringing with them. It would be useful to gain the insights of teachers, K-12 administrators, and parents.

### Reflections

After approximately one year working on this project, there a few key reflections that have emerged. First, in speaking with 15 staff members from the higher education and non-profit sectors, it has become clear that these individuals care deeply about the work that they do. The participants consistently demonstrate a willingness to learn more about the challenges facing newcomers, and developing the services they offer. One way they demonstrated this is by going above and beyond by dedicated their time and efforts to this study.

Second, in meeting with 15 individuals from different backgrounds and with different perspectives, the power of story telling became apparent. Throughout the interviews, many participants shared powerful stories from their lived experience, or their interactions with newcomers to Canada. The stories were empowering and demonstrated the importance of ensuring story telling has a place in research.

Third, despite engaging in a high level of secondary research and meeting a variety of individuals that work with those from refugee contexts, one can still not fully understand the challenges these individuals face without having lived experience. That being said, it is important for researchers to be cognizant of their privilege and to understand the value of lived experience when exploring complex phenomenon such as those studied in this project.

# Conclusion

Individuals from refugee contexts may face numerous barriers when accessing higher education. This could include economic, cultural and familial, social, health, structural, and academic barriers. When interviewing the participants for this study, some of the main challenges identified related to accessing education, language, employment and finances, and cultural challenges, showing some consistency with the literature.

From the interviews, it was determined that non-profit organizations and postsecondary institutions have many services in place to support newcomers. However, there appears to be a lack of specific services for students from refugee contexts present at postsecondary institutions. The main themes of services offered by participant organizations were language support, employment support, social support, and settlement support. The social support offered by these organizations, including the mentorships, are in line with the success factor identified in the literature of creating an inclusive environment and developing supportive relationships.

From speaking with participants, there seems to be an appetite for greater collaboration between postsecondary institutions and non-profit organizations. That being said, these organizations still collaborate in many ways including for student placements, events and volunteers, on-site support, and informal or ad hoc support.

The participants identified many ways that they could work together in the future to better support their operations including participating in training and education, having greater communication, more opportunities for exposure or an on-site presence, more bridging programs, a greater flexibility with postsecondary admissions processes, and greater cultural representation within organizations.

A few key implications for practice have emerged from this study. The first of these implications is to make sure to include the needs of students from refugee contexts in current and future internationalization plans. Second, it is recommended that intentional training and learning take place to make sure postsecondary administrators understand the challenges and needs of students from refugee contexts. The third implication looks at greater communication between organizations and the potential establishment of liaisons. Fourth, it is recommended that organizations work together to implement more bridging opportunities that meet the needs of newcomers. Fifth, it is important to widen the scope when looking at initiatives for individuals from refugee contexts, and not just focusing on youth. Sixth, the study argued for a strengthening of student placements to make sure that they are truly meeting the needs of non-profit organizations. Finally, the study stressed the importance of ensuring that all partnerships are mutually beneficial in nature.

This study barely scratches the surface of a very important issue, and as such, there is certainly a need for greater and ongoing research. Although non-profit organizations and postsecondary institutions have many great services in place to support the transition of newcomers, there is certainly a great opportunity for collaboration to ensure the smooth transition of students from refugee contexts to campus. As one nonprofit employee explained, "I feel as though that's our role as advocates to go there and say, 'you know what, here's some brilliant people that you would be proud to have in your school, so what do you think we can do to get them there.""

#### References

- Anselme, M. L., & Hands, C. (2010). Access to secondary and tertiary education for all refugees: Steps and challenges to overcome. *Refuge*, 27(2), 89-96. Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/34725/31555
- Bai, J. (2016). Perceived support as a predictor of acculturative stress among international students in the United States. *Journal of International Students*, 6(1), 93-106. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1083271.pdf
- Basheti, I. A., Qunaibi, E. A., & Malas, R. (2015). Psychological impact of life as refugees: A pilot study on a Syrian camp in Jordan. *Tropical Journal of Pharmaceutical Research*, *14*(9), 1695-1701. doi:10.4314/tjpr.v14i9.22
  Bevelander P., & Pendakur, R. (2014). The labour market integration of refugee and family reunion immigrants: A comparison of outcomes in Canada and Sweden. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, *40*(5), 689-709. doi:10.1080/1369183X.2013.849569
- Biermann, F., & Boas, I. (2010). Preparing for a warmer world: Towards a global governance system to protect climate refugees. *Global Environmental Politics*, 10(1), 60-88. doi:10.1162/glep.2010.10.1.60
- Brooker, A., & Lawrence, J. A. (2012). Educational and cultural challenges of bicultural adult immigrant and refugee students in Australia. *Australian Journal of Adult Learning*, 52(1), 67-88. Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ972831
- Calder, M. J., Richter, S., Mao, Y., Kovacs Burns, K., Mogale, R. S., & Danko, M. (2016).
  International students attending Canadian universities: Their experiences with housing, finances, and other issues. *Canadian Journal of Higher Education*, 46(2), 92-110. Retrieved from http://journals.sfu.ca/cjhe/index.php/cjhe/article/view/184585

- Central Intelligence Agency. (2017, December 20). *The world factbook–Syria*. Retrieved from https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/sy.html
- Correa-Velez, I., Gifford, S. M., & Barnett, A. G. (2010). Longing to belong: Social inclusion and wellbeing among youth with refugee backgrounds in the first three years in Melbourne, Australia. *Social Science & Medicine*, 71(8), 1399-1408; doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.07.018
- Crea, T. M. (2016). Refugee higher education: Contextual challenges and implications for program design, deliver, and accompaniment. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 46, 12-22. doi:/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2015.11.005
- Dryden-Peterson, S. (2010). The politics of higher education for refugees in a global movement for primary education. *Refuge*, 27(2), 10-18. Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/34718
- Dryden-Peterson, S. (2016). Refugee education in countries of first asylum: Breaking open the black box of pre-resettlement experiences. *Theory and Research in Education*, *14*(2), 131-148. doi:10.1177/1477878515622703
- Ferede, M. K. (2010). Structural factors associated with higher education access for firstgeneration refugees in Canada: An agenda for research. *Refuge*, 27(2), 79-88. Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/34724

Forbes-Mewett, H., & Nyland, C. (2013). Funding international student support services:
Tension and power in the university. *Higher Education*, 65(2), 181-192.
doi:10.1007/s10734-012-9537-0

- Fruja Amthor, R., & Roxas, K. (2016). Multicultural education and newcomer youth: Reimagining a more inclusive vision for immigrant and refugee students. *Educational Studies*, 52(2), 155-176. doi:10.1080/00131946.2016.1142992
- Gajewski, M. (2016, October 12). Where are Syrian refugees settling in Canada? *CTV News*. Retrieved from http://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/where-are-syrian-refugeessettling-in-canada-1.3111972
- Gateley, D. E. (2015). A policy of vulnerability or agency? Refugee young people's opportunities in accessing further and higher education in the UK. *Compare*, 45(1), 26-46. doi:10.1080/03057925.2013.841030
- Government of Canada. (2017, February 27). #WelcomeRefugees: Key figures. Retrieved from http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/refugees/welcome/milestones.asp
- Government of Ontario. (2016, August 29). *About the Ontario public service*. Retrieved from https://www.ontario.ca/page/about-ontario-public-service
- Guo, Y., & Guo, S. (2017). Internationalization of Canadian higher education:
   Discrepancies between policies and international student experiences. *Studies in Higher Education*, 42(5), 851-868. doi:10.1080/03075079.2017.1293874
- Guruge, S., & Butt, H. (2015). A scoping review of mental health issues and concerns among immigrant and refugee youth in Canada: Looking back, moving forward.
   *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, *106*(2), 72-78. doi:10.17269/CJPH.106.4588
- Hendrickson, B., Rosen, D., & Aune, R. K. (2011). An analysis of friendship networks, social connectedness, homesickness, and satisfaction levels of international students. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 35, 281-295. doi:10.1016/j.ijintrel.2010.08.001

- Hirano, E. (2014). Refugees in first-year college: Academic writing challenges and resources. *Journal of Second Language Writing*, 23, 37-52.
  doi:10.1016/j.jslw.2014.01.001
- Huot, S., Chen, X., King, C., Painter-Zykmund, E., & Watt, K. (2016). Making difficult decisions: Immigrants' experiences of employment preparation and participation. *Work*, 54(3), 709-720. doi:10.3233/WOR-162316
- Hwang, B. J., Bennett, R., & Beauchemin, J. (2014). International students' utilization of counseling services. *College Student Journal*, 48(3), 347-354.
- Joyce, A., Earnest, J., De More, G., & Silvagni, G. (2010). The experiences of students from refugee backgrounds at universities in Australia: Reflections on the social, emotional, and practical challenges. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 23(1), 82-96. doi:10.1093/jrs/feq001
- Kanno, Y., & Varghese, M. M. (2010). Immigrant and refugee ESL students' challenges to accessing four-year college education: From language policy to educational policy. *Journal of Language, Identity, and Education*, 9(5), 310-328. doi:10.1080/15348458.2010.517693
- Kanu, Y. (2008). Educational needs and barriers for African refugee students in Manitoba. *Canadian Journal of Education*, 31(4), 915-940. Retrieved from http://journals.sfu.ca/cje/index.php/cje-rce/article/view/3027/2315
- Kong, E., Harmsworth, S., Rajaeian, M. M., Parkes, G., Bishop, S., Al Mansouri, B., & Lawrence, J. (2016). University transition challenges for first year domestic
  CALD students from refugee backgrounds: A case study from an Australian regional university. *Australian Journal of Adult Learning*, 56(2), 170-197.
  Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1107576.pdf

- Lacroix, M., Baffoe, M., & Liguori, M. (2015). Refugee community organizations in Canada: From the margins to the mainstream? A challenge and opportunity for social workers. *International Journal of Social Welfare*, 24(1), 62-72. doi:10.1111/ijsw.12110
- McBrien, J. L. (2005). Educational needs and barriers for refugee students in the United
  States: A review of the literature. *Review of Educational Research*, 75(3), 329-364. doi:10.3102/00346543075003329
- McWilliams, J. A., & Bonet, S. W. (2016). Continuums of precarity: Refugee youth transitions in American high schools. *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 35(2), 153-170. doi:10.1080/02601370.2016.1164468
- Merriam, S, B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (4th ed.). San Francisco, CA: Wiley.
- Mthethwa-Sommers, S., & Kisiara, O. (2015). Listening to students from refugee backgrounds: Lessons for education professionals. *Perspectives on Urban Education*, 12(1), 37-45. Retrieved from
  - https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1056671.pdf
- Mukhtar, M., Dean, J., Wilson, K., Ghassemi, E., & Wilson, D. H. (2016). "But many of these problems are about funds...": The challenges immigrant settlement agencies (ISAs) encounter in a suburban setting in Ontario, Canada. *International Migration and Integration*, 17, 389-408. doi:10.1007/s12134-015-0421-5

Naidoo, L. (2013). Refugee action support: An interventionist pedagogy for supporting refugee students' learning in Greater Western Sydney secondary schools. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *17*(5), 449-461.
doi:10.1080/13603116.2012.683048

- Naidoo, L. (2015). Educating refugee-background students in Australian schools and universities. *Intercultural Education*, 26(3), 210-217. doi:10.1080/14675986.2015.1048079
- Naja, W. J., Aoun, M. P., El Khoury, E. L., Bou Abdallah, F. J., & Haddad, R. S. (2016).
   Prevalence of depression in Syrian refugees and the influence of religiosity.
   *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 68, 78-85. doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2016.04.002
- Nourpanah, S. (2014). A study of the experiences of integration and settlement of Afghan government-assisted refugees in Halifax, Canada. *Refuge*, *30*(1), 57-66. Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/38603
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. (2017). *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*. Retrieved from http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CESCR.aspx
- Padlee, S. F., & Reimers, V. (2015). International student satisfaction with, and behavioural intentions towards, universities in Victoria. *Journal of Marketing for Higher Education*, 25(1), 70-84. doi:10.1080/08841241.2015.1042098
- Peterson, G. (2010). "Education changes the world": The world university service of Canada's student refugee program. *Refuge*, 27(2), 111-121. Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/34728
- Plano Clark, V. L., & Creswell, J. W. (2015). Understanding research: A consumer's guide (2nd ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education.
- Plasterer, R. (2010). Investigating integration: The geographies of the WUSC student refugee program at the University of British Columbia. *Refuge*, 27(1), 59-74.
  Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/34349

- Roberts, P., Boldy, D., & Dunworth, K. (2015). The views of international students regarding university support services in Australia: A case study. *The International Education Journal: Comparative Perspectives*, 14(3), 122-137. Retrieved from https://openjournals.library.sydney.edu.au/index.php/IEJ/article/view/7534
- Roberts, P., & Dunworth, K. (2012). Staff and student perceptions of support services for international students in higher education: A case study. *Journal of Higher Education and Policy Management*, 34(5), 517-528. doi:10.1080/1360080X.2012.716000
- Robertson, L. H., Holleran, K., & Samuels, M. (2015). Tailoring university counselling services to Aboriginal and international students: Lessons from native and international student centres at a Canadian university. *Canadian Journal of Higher Education*, 45(1), 122-135. Retrieved from http://journals.sfu.ca/cjhe/index.php/cjhe/article/view/184262
- Russell, J., Thomson, G., & Rosenthal, D. (2008). International student use of university health and counselling services. *Higher Education*, *56*(1), 59-75. doi:10.1007/s10734-007-9089-x
- Sawir, E., Marginson, S., Deumert, A., Nyland, C., & Ramia, G. (2008). Loneliness and international students: An Australian study. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 12(2), 148-180. doi:10.1177/1028315307299699

Shakya, Y. B., Guruge, S., Hynie, M., Akbari, A., Malik, M., Htoo, S., ... Alley, S. (2010). Aspirations for higher education among newcomer refugee youth in Toronto: Expectations, challenges, and strategies. *Refuge*, 27(2), 65-78. Retrieved from https://refuge.journals.yorku.ca/index.php/refuge/article/view/34723

- Smith, R. A., & Khawaja, N. G. (2011). A review of the acculturation experiences of international students. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 35(6), 699-713. doi:10.1016/j.ijintrel.2011.08.004
- Steel, Z., Momartin, S., Silove, D., Coello, M., Aroche, J., & Wei Tay, K. (2011). Two year psychosocial and mental health outcomes for refugees subjected to restrictive or supportive immigration policies. *Social Sciences & Medicine*, 72(7), 1149-1156. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.02.007
- Taylor, S., & Sidhu, R. K. (2012). Supporting refugee students in schools: What constitutes inclusive education? *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 16(1), 39-56. doi:10.1080/13603110903560085
- UNICEF. (2016, March). *Latest on the refugee and migrant crisis*. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/ceecis/resources\_28329.html
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (n.d.). *Fractured families*. Retrieved from http://unhcr.org/FutureOfSyria/fractured-families.html
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (2016). *Missing out: refugee education in crisis*. Retrieved from http://www.unhcr.org/missing-outstate-of-education-for-the-worlds-refugees.html
- Uptin, J., Wright, J., & Harwood, V. (2016). Finding education: Stories of how young former refugees constituted strategic identities in order to access school. *Race, Ethnicity, and Education*, 19(3), 598-617. doi:10.1080/13613324.2014.885428
- Xiong, S., & Lam, S. K. Y. (2013). Factors affecting the success of Hmong college students in America. *British Journal of Guidance and Counselling*, 41(2), 132-144. doi:10.1080/03069885.2012.713909

#### Appendix A

#### **Themes From Literature**

#### **Challenges and Barriers to Refugee Student Success**

Economic Challenges

Employment

Financial hardship

Balancing studies and income-earning

#### Cultural and Familial Challenges

Family obligations and challenges

Cultural norms

Gender norms

Discrimination against muslim refugee-students

Social Challenges

Discrimination and racism

Challenges developing social networks

The impacts of ESL status on socialization

Challenges with identity development

#### Health Challenges

Mental health challenges

Physical health challenges

#### **Structural Barriers**

Challenging immigration systems and procedures

Issues with information delivery systems

Support structures not catered to refugee-background students

#### Academic Challenges

Issues of accreditation and admission

Educational gaps and interruptions

Literacy challenges

Difficulty transition to new academic and pedagogical environments

# **Refugee Student Success Factors**

Student Aspirations and Resilience

Education as a motivator for students

Supportive Relationships and Inclusive Environments

Friendship formation

Positive family relationships

Inclusive educational environments

Supportive school relationships

Taking a Culturally Relevant Approach

Understanding the unique needs of refugee-background students

#### Appendix B

#### **Interview Guides**

### Interview Guide – Higher Education Version

#### 1. Introduction

### 1.1. Purpose

The purpose of this research study is to examine the range of services offered to refugee background, postsecondary students in a large urban centre in Canada, and the role of community partnerships in effective service delivery. I will be conducting interviews with administrators and staff from higher education and non-profit organizations in the community. After analyzing the data from the interviews, I will offer recommendations on opportunities for new interventions and partnerships to help fill gaps in service-delivery.

### 1.2. Confidentiality

All participant's answers will be confidential and results will be shared using pseudonyms such as "Higher Education Administrator A"

### 1.3. Final Data

Copies of the transcribed data will be provided to participants for their final review prior to being analyzed.

### **1.4 Recording**

I would like to record the conversation so that I can look back to it and to ensure I have captured everything. Please note that the recordings will be kept on a secured drive, and will not contain any identifiers associated with you. After a period of 5 years, the recordings and transcriptions will be deleted/destroyed.

### 1.5. Consent Form

Review full consent form with participants and answer any questions they may have, have them sign it.

### 2. Introductory Questions

- 1. To start off, can you please tell me a little about yourself?
- 2. Please tell me about your role at the institution
- 3. How long have you been in this role?

## 3. Interview Questions

- 1. Can you share what you perceive to be the largest challenges and barriers faced by new refugee students?
  - a. Existing literature highlights many types of barriers faced by refugee students including economic, cultural, social, health, academic, and structural barriers (i.e. difficult admissions processes). Could you please share examples you have seen of these barriers in your work?
- 2. As you may know, the Government of Canada has committed to the resettlement of Syrian refugees to Canada. Can you tell me about how prepared you feel to support refugee-background students?
  - a. What do you feel your organization needs or can do to be more prepared?
- 3. Can you please tell me about the services you offer to meet the needs of students from refugee backgrounds or newcomer students more generally?
  - a. Existing literature indicates that developing supportive relationships and a supportive environment, and taking a culturally relevant approach can help refugee students succeed in higher education. Could you please tell me about services you offer that may accomplish this?
- 4. In what ways do you work with campus or community partners to provide services to refugee students or newcomer students?
  - a. Please tell me about the results of these partnerships
  - b. Which community organizations do you work with in the community?
- 5. How do you feel that community partners (such as non-profit organizations, the government, etc.) can best help you and your organization implement supports for refugee students?
  - a. With that in mind, can you tell me about any partnerships you are interested in developing in the future?
  - b. As discussed previously, supportive relationships and environment, and taking a culturally relevant approach can help refugee students succeed in a higher education setting. How could community partnerships help you achieve these success factors?
- 6. Do you have any other thoughts you wish to share regarding the provision of services for refugee students?
- 7. Do you have any questions for me?
  - a. I was wondering if you would be able to pass on my invitation to potential participants in your organization or other organizations who have a knowledge of refugee student services who you feel would be a good fit for this study?

### 3. Wrap-Up

- Thank you for taking the time to meet with me, your insights and thoughts are extremely valuable
- Remind participants of next steps member-checking
- Provide card for if they have any further questions

## Interview Guide – Community Organization Version

## 1. Introduction

## 1.1. Purpose

The purpose of this research study is to examine the range of services offered to refugee background, postsecondary students in a large urban centre in Canada, and the role of community partnerships in effective service delivery. I will be conducting interviews with administrators and staff from higher education and non-profit organizations in the community. After analyzing the data from the interviews, I will offer recommendations on opportunities for new interventions and partnerships to help fill gaps in service-delivery.

## 1.2. Confidentiality

All participant's answers will be confidential and results will be shared using pseudonyms such as "Higher Education Administrator A"

## 1.3. Final Data

Copies of the transcribed data will be provided to participants for their final review prior to being analyzed.

### **1.4 Recording**

I would like to record the conversation so that I can look back to it and to ensure I have captured everything. Please note that the recordings will be kept on a secured drive, and will not contain any identifiers associated with you. After a period of 5 years, the recordings and transcriptions will be deleted/destroyed.

## 1.5. Consent Form

Review full consent form with participants and answer any questions they may have, have them sign it.

### 2. Introductory Questions

- 1. To start off, can you please tell me a little about yourself?
- 2. Please tell me about your role at the institution
- 3. How long have you been in this role?

# 3. Questions

- 1. Can you share what you perceive to be the largest challenges and barriers faced by new refugee students?
  - a. Existing literature highlights many types of barriers faced by refugee students including economic, cultural, social, health, academic, and structural barriers (i.e. difficult admissions processes). Could you please tell me about examples you have seen of these barriers in your work?
- 2. As you may know, the Government of Canada has committed to the resettlement of Syrian refugees to Canada. Can you tell me about how prepared you feel to support new refugee youth?
  - a. What do you feel your organization needs or can do to be more prepared?
- 3. Can you please tell me about the services you offer to meet the needs of students/youth from refugee backgrounds or newcomers more generally?
  - a. Existing literature indicates that developing supportive relationships and a supportive environment, and taking a culturally relevant approach, can help refugee students succeed in higher education. Could you please tell me about services you offer to refugee youth that are aligned with these factors?
- 4. In what ways do you work with institutions of higher education to provide services to refugee students or newcomer students?
  - a. Please tell me about the results of these partnerships
  - b. Which institutions of higher education, and other community partners do you work with?
- 5. How do you feel that institutions of higher education can best help you and your organization implement supports for refugee students?
  - a. With that in mind, can you tell me about any partnerships you are interested in developing in the future?
  - b. As discussed previously, supportive relationships and environment, and taking a culturally relevant approach can help refugee students succeed in a higher-education setting. How could community partnerships help you achieve these success factors?

- 6. Do you have any other thoughts you wish to share regarding the provision of services for refugee students?
- 7. Do you have any questions for me?
  - a. I was wondering if you would be able to pass on my invitation to potential participants in your organization or other organizations who have a knowledge of refugee youth services who you feel would be a good fit for this study?

## 3. Wrap-Up

- Thank you for taking the time to meet with me, your insights and thoughts are extremely valuable
- Remind participants of next steps, member-checking
- Provide card for if they have any further questions